Regular Article - Theoretical Physics

nNNPDF3.0: evidence for a modified partonic structure in heavy nuclei

Rabah Abdul Khalek^{1,2,a}, Rhorry Gauld³, Tommaso Giani^{1,2}, Emanuele R. Nocera⁴, Tanjona R. Rabemananjara^{1,2,5}, Juan Rojo^{1,2}

¹ Department of Physics and Astronomy, VU Amsterdam, 1081 HV Amsterdam, The Netherlands

² Nikhef Theory Group, Science Park 105, 1098 XG Amsterdam, The Netherlands

³ Physikalisches Institut, University of Bonn, 53115 Bonn, Germany

⁴ The Higgs Centre for Theoretical Physics, University of Edinburgh, JCMB, KB, Mayfield Rd, Edinburgh EH9 3JZ, Scotland, UK

3

4

5

6 7

⁵ Tif Lab, Dipartimento di Fisica, Università di Milano, and INFN, Sezione di Milano, Via Celoria 16, 20133 Milan, Italy

Received: 5 February 2022 / Accepted: 10 May 2022 / Published online: 3 June 2022 This is a U.S. government work and not under copyright protection in the U.S.; foreign copyright protection may apply 2022

Abstract We present an updated determination of nuclear parton distributions (nPDFs) from a global NLO QCD analysis of hard processes in fixed-target lepton-nucleus and proton-nucleus together with collider proton-nucleus experiments. In addition to neutral- and charged-current deepinelastic and Drell-Yan measurements on nuclear targets, we consider the information provided by the production of electroweak gauge bosons, isolated photons, jet pairs, and charmed mesons in proton-lead collisions at the LHC across centre-of-mass energies of 5.02 TeV (Run I) and 8.16 TeV (Run II). For the first time in a global nPDF analysis, the constraints from these various processes are accounted for both in the nuclear PDFs and in the free-proton PDF baseline. The extensive dataset underlying the nNNPDF3.0 determination, combined with its model-independent parametrisation, reveals strong evidence for nuclear-induced modifications of the partonic structure of heavy nuclei, specifically for the small-x shadowing of gluons and sea quarks, as well as the large-x anti-shadowing of gluons. As a representative phenomenological application, we provide predictions for ultra-high-energy neutrino-nucleon cross-sections, relevant for data interpretation at neutrino observatories. Our results provide key input for ongoing and future experimental programs, from that of heavy-ion collisions in controlled collider environments to the study of high-energy astrophysical processes.

Contents

1	Introduction	2
2	Experimental data and theoretical calculations	3

^a e-mail: rabah.khalek@gmail.com (corresponding author)

2.1	Dataset overview	3
2.2	General theory settings	4
2.3	New LHC measurements and corresponding	
	theory settings	5
	2.3.1 Inclusive electroweak boson production .	5
	2.3.2 Prompt photon production	5
	2.3.3 Dijet production	6
	2.3.4 Prompt <i>D</i> -meson production	6
Ana	lysis methodology	7
3.1	Methodology overview	7
	3.1.1 Parametrisation	7
	3.1.2 Sum rules and preprocessing	8
	3.1.3 The figure of merit	8
3.2	The free-proton boundary condition	9
3.3	Hyperparameter optimisation	10
3.4	The LHCb <i>D</i> -meson data and PDF reweighting	12
Res	ults	14
4.1	The nNNPDF3.0 (no LHCb D) fit \ldots	14
4.2	The nNNPDF3.0 determination	14
4.3	Fit quality and comparison with data	18
4.4	A-dependence of nuclear modifications	22
4.5	Comparison with other global nPDF analyses .	25
Stał	bility analysis	27
5.1	nNNPDF2.0 reloaded	28
5.2	The impact of the deuteron and copper NNPDF3.1	
	datasets	29
5.3	Impact of dijet production	30
5.4	Impact of kinematic cuts on the D^0 -meson trans-	
	verse momentum	30
5.5	Constraints from the D^0 -meson forward-to-	
	backward ratio	32
(Ult	tra-)high-energy neutrino-nucleus interactions	34
Del	ivery, usage, summary and outlook	37



7.1 Delivery
7.2 Usage
7.3 Summary and outlook
Appendix A: Notation and conventions
Appendix B: Reference frames in asymmetric pPb col-
lisions
Appendix C: Comparison between nNNPDF3.0 and
experimental data
Appendix D: Reweighting validation
References

1 Introduction

The parton distribution functions (PDFs) of nuclei, known as nuclear PDFs (nPDFs) [1-3], are essential to a variety of experimental programs that collide nuclei (or nuclei with protons) at high energies [4]. At the Large Hadron Collider (LHC), nPDFs are required as a theoretical input to the heavy ion program that aims to disentangle cold from hot nuclear matter effects, making the detailed characterisation of the latter possible. Ongoing and upcoming heavy ion runs include high-luminosity proton-lead (pPb) and leadlead (PbPb) collisions [5], dedicated proton-oxygen (pO) and oxygen–oxygen (OO) runs [6], and a fixed-target mode [7], where energetic proton beams collide with a nuclear gas target filling the detectors. A reliable determination of nPDFs is also critical in various astrophysical processes, for instance to make theoretical predictions of signal [8-11] and background [12–14] events in neutrino–nucleus scattering as measured at high-energy neutrino observatories such as IceCube [15] and KM3NeT [16]. In the longer term, nPDFs will be probed at the Electron Ion Collider (EIC) [17–19], by means of GeVscale lepton scattering on light and heavy nuclei, and further tested at the proposed Forward Physics Facility (FPF) [20], by means of TeV-scale neutrino scattering on heavy nuclear targets.

In addition to their phenomenological role in the modelling of high-energy collisions involving nuclei, nPDFs are also a means towards an improved understanding of Quantum Chromodynamics (QCD) in the low-energy non-perturbative regime. Indeed, a global analysis of nPDFs provides a determination of the behaviour of nuclear modifications which are flavour, atomic mass number A, and x dependent. This information is critical to isolate the source of the different physical mechanisms that are responsible for the modification of nPDFs in comparison to their free-nucleon counterparts, such as (anti-)shadowing, the EMC effect, and Fermi motion. A detailed understanding of these effects is also necessary to provide a robust baseline in the search for more exotic forms of QCD matter, such as the gluon-dominated Color Glass Condensate [21], which is predicted to have an enhanced formation in heavy nuclei.

Knowledge of nPDFs also enters, albeit indirectly, the precise determination of free-proton PDFs. These are typically determined from global analyses that include, among others, measurements of neutrino–nucleus structure functions. These measurements uniquely constrain quark flavour separation at intermediate and large x. Uncertainties due to nPDFs may inflate the overall free-proton PDF uncertainty by up to a factor of two at large x when properly taken into account [22–24]. More precise nPDFs can therefore lead to more precise free-proton PDFs.

Taking into account these considerations, and building upon previous studies by some of us [25, 26], here we present an updated determination of nuclear PDFs from an extensive global dataset: nNNPDF3.0. This determination benefits from the inclusion of new data and improvements in the overall fitting methodology. Concerning experimental data, a broad range of measurements from pPb collisions at the LHC are considered. Notably, CMS dijet [27] and LHCb D^0 hadron [28] production data is included in both the proton baseline and the nPDF determination, revealing gluon PDF shadowing at small x. We also explicitly remove all deuterium data (A = 2) from the proton baseline fit and include it in the nPDF fit. Concerning the methodology, we follow the NNPDF3.1 approach [29] (but with an extended dataset) for the proton baseline fit, while we supplement the nNNPDF2.0 methodology [26] for the nuclear fit with a number of technical improvements in our machine learning framework, in particular with automated hyperparameter optimisation [30].

The combination of these various developments leads to substantially improved nPDFs for all partons in a wide range of x values. In particular, we obtain strong evidence of nuclear shadowing for both the gluon and quarks in the region of small-x and large-A values, as well as of gluon anti-shadowing at large x and large A. As customary, the nNNPDF3.0 parton sets are made publicly available for all phenomenologically relevant values of A via the LHAPDF [31] interface.

The outline of this paper is the following. In Sect. 2 we provide details of the experimental measurements and theoretical computations used as input for the nNNPDF3.0 determination. The updates in fitting methodology are described in Sect. 3. Section 4 presents the main results of this work, namely the nNNPDF3.0 parton sets, their comparison with other determinations (EPPS16 [32] and nCTEQ15WZSIH [33]), and an assessment of the dependence of the extracted nuclear modifications with respect to flavour, A, and x. The stability of the nNNPDF3.0 fit is studied in Sect. 5, where variants based on different kinematic cuts, proton PDF baseline sets, and theoretical settings are presented. As a representative phenomenological application of nNNPDF3.0, in Sect. 6 we provide predictions for the ultra-high-energy neutrino-nucleon cross-section for several A values as relevant for (next-generation) large-volume neutrino detectors.

We indicate which nPDF sets are made available via LHAPDF, summarise our findings, provide usage prescriptions for the nNNPDF3.0 sets, and discuss some avenues for possible future investigations in Sect. 7.

Four appendices complete the paper. Appendix A summarises the notation used through the paper; Appendix B clarifies the kinematic transformation required to analyse pPb measurements in different reference frames; Appendix C collects several data/theory comparisons for measurements included and not included in nNNPDF3.0; and Appendix D presents a validation of the reweighting method used to assess the impact of LHCb *D*-meson measurements.

2 Experimental data and theoretical calculations

In this section we discuss the experimental data and theoretical calculations that form the basis of the nNNPDF3.0 analysis. We present an overview of the nNNPDF3.0 dataset and general theoretical settings, and then focus on the new measurements that are added in comparison to nNNPDF2.0. For each of these, we describe their implementation and the calculation of the corresponding theoretical predictions.

2.1 Dataset overview

The nNNPDF3.0 dataset includes all the measurements that were part of nNNPDF2.0. These are the neutral-current (NC) isoscalar nuclear fixed-target deep-inelastic scattering (DIS) structure function ratios measured, for a range of nuclei, by the NMC [34–37], EMC [38–41], SLAC [42], BCDMS [43,44] and FNAL [45,46] experiments; the charged-current (CC) neutrino-nucleus DIS cross-sections measured, respectively on Pb and Fe targets, by the CHORUS [47] and NuTeV [48] experiments; and cross-sections, differential in rapidity, for inclusive gauge boson production in pPb collisions measured by the ATLAS [49] and CMS [50–52] experiments at the LHC. These datasets are discussed in [26], to which we refer the reader for further details.

In addition, two different groups of new measurements are incorporated into the nNNPDF3.0 dataset. The first group consists of DIS and fixed-target Drell–Yan (DY) measurements that involve deuterium targets, specifically the NMC [53] deuteron to proton DIS structure functions; the SLAC [54] and BCDMS [55] deuteron structure functions; and the E866 [56] fixed-target DY deuteron to proton cross-section ratio. This group also includes the fixed-target DY measurement performed on Cu by the E605 experiment [57]. In nNNPDF2.0 these datasets entered the determination of the free proton PDF used as baseline in the nuclear PDF fit. As will be discussed in Sect. 3, in nNNPDF3.0 we no longer include them in the proton PDF baseline but rather choose to include them directly in the nuclear fit. This approach is conceptually more consistent, as it completely removes any residual nuclear effects from the proton baseline. Information loss on quark flavour separation for proton PDFs due to the removal of these datasets is partially compensated by the availability of additional measurements from proton–proton (pp) collisions [24], specifically concerning new weak gauge boson production data.

The second group of new measurements entering nNNPD-F3.0 consists of LHC pPb data. Specifically, we consider forward and backward rapidity fiducial cross-sections for the production of W^{\pm} bosons measured by ALICE [58] at $\sqrt{s} = 5.02$ TeV in the centre-of-mass (CoM) frame; forward and backward rapidity fiducial cross-sections for the production of Z bosons measured by ALICE and LHCb at 5.02 TeV [58,59] and 8.16 TeV [60]; the differential cross-section for the production of Z bosons measured by CMS at 8.16 TeV [61]; the ratio of pPb to pp differential cross-sections for dijet production measured by CMS at 5.02 TeV [27]; the ratio of pPb to pp differential cross-sections for prompt photon production measured by ATLAS at 8.16 TeV [62]; and the ratio of pPb to pp differential cross-sections for prompt D^0 production measured at forward rapidities by LHCb at 5.02 TeV [28]. The impact of the last measurement on nNNPDF3.0 is evaluated by means of Bayesian reweighting [63,64], while that of all of the others by means of a fit, see Sect. 3. All these measurements are discussed in detail in Sect. 2.3 below.

The main features of the new datasets entering nNNPD-F3.0 (in comparison to nNNPDF2.0) are summarised in Table 1. For each process we indicate the name of the datasets used throughout the paper, the corresponding reference, the number of data points after/before kinematic cuts (described below), the nuclear species involved, and the code used to compute theoretical predictions. The upper (lower) part of the table lists the datasets in the first (second) group discussed above.

The kinematic coverage in the (x, Q^2) plane of the complete nNNPDF3.0 dataset is displayed in Fig. 1. For hadronic data, kinematic variables are determined using leading order (LO) kinematics. Whenever an observable is integrated over rapidity, the centre of the rapidity range is used to compute the values of x. Data points are classified by process. Data points that are new in nNNPDF3.0 (in comparison to nNNPDF2.0) are marked with a grey edge.

As customary, kinematic cuts are applied to the DIS structure function measurements to remove data points that may be affected by large non-perturbative or higher-twist corrections, namely we require $Q^2 \ge 3.5 \text{ GeV}^2$ for the virtuality and $W^2 \ge 12.5 \text{ GeV}^2$ for the final-state invariant mass. Cuts are also applied to the FNAL E605 measurement to remove data points close to the production threshold that may be affected by large perturbative corrections. Namely we require $\tau \le 0.08$ and $|y/y_{\text{max}}| \le 0.663$, where $\tau = m^2/s$ and $y_{\text{max}} = -\frac{1}{2} \ln \tau$, with *m* and *y* the dilepton invariant **Table 1** The new measurements included in nNNPDF3.0 with respect to nNNPDF2.0. For each dataset, we indicate the name used throughout the paper, the reference, the number of data points n_{dat} after/before kinematic cuts, the nuclear species involved, and the codes used to com-

pute the corresponding theoretical predictions. The datasets in the upper (lower) part of the table correspond to the first (second) group described in the text

Process	Dataset	Ref.	n _{dat}	Nucl. spec.	Theory
NC DIS	NMC 96	[53]	123/260	² D/p	APFEL
	SLAC91	[54]	38/211	² D	APFEL
	BCDMS 89	[55]	250/254	^{2}D	APFEL
Fixed-target DY	FNAL E866	[56]	15/15	² D/p	APFEL
	FNALE605	[57]	85/119	⁶⁴ Cu	APFEL
Collider DY	ALICE W^{\pm} , Z (5.02 TeV)	[58]	6/6	²⁰⁸ Pb	MCFM
	LHCb Z (5.02 TeV)	[28]	2/2	²⁰⁸ Pb	MCFM
	ALICE Z (8.16 TeV)	[60]	2/2	²⁰⁸ Pb	MCFM
	CMS Z (8.16 TeV)	[<mark>61</mark>]	36/36	²⁰⁸ Pb	MCFM
Dijet production	CMS p-Pb/pp (5.02 TeV)	[27]	84/84	²⁰⁸ Pb	NLOjet++
Prompt photon production	ATLAS p-Pb/pp (8.16 TeV)	[62]	43/43	²⁰⁸ Pb	MCFM
Prompt D^0 production	LHCb p–Pb/pp (5.02 TeV)	[28]	37/37	²⁰⁸ Pb	POWHEG

mass and rapidity and \sqrt{s} the CoM energy of the collision. These cuts were determined in [65] and are also adopted in NNPDF4.0 [24]. Data points excluded by kinematic cuts are displayed in grey in Fig. 1.

The total number of data points considered after applying these kinematic cuts is $n_{dat} = 2188$; in comparison, the nNNPDF2.0 analysis contained $n_{dat} = 1467$ points. Of the new data points, 210 correspond to LHC measurements and the remaining to fixed-target data. The kinematic coverage of the nNNPDF3.0 dataset is significantly expanded in comparison to nNNPDF2.0, in particular at small x, where the LHCb D^0 -meson data covers values down to $x \simeq 10^{-5}$, and at high-Q, where the ATLAS photon and CMS dijet data reaches values close to $Q \simeq 500$ GeV.

2.2 General theory settings

The settings of the theoretical calculations adopted to describe the nNNPDF3.0 dataset follow those of the previous nNNPDF2.0 analysis [26].

Theoretical predictions are computed to next-to-leading order (NLO) accuracy in the strong coupling $\alpha_s(Q)$. The strong coupling and (nuclear) PDFs are defined in the \overline{M} Sscheme, whereas heavy-flavour quarks are defined in the on-shell scheme. The FONLL general-mass variable flavour number scheme [66] with $n_f^{\text{max}} = 5$ (where n_f^{max} is the maximum number of active flavours) is used to evaluate DIS structure functions. Instead, for proton–nucleus collisions the zero-mass variable flavour number scheme is applied; the only exception being prompt *D*-meson production which is discussed in Sect. 2.3.4. The charm- and bottomquark PDFs are evaluated perturbatively by applying massive



Fig. 1 The kinematic coverage in the (x, Q^2) plane of the nNNPDF3.0 dataset. The evaluation of x and Q^2 for the hadronic processes assumes LO kinematics. Data points are classified by process. Data points new in nNNPDF3.0 in comparison to nNNPDF2.0 are marked with a grey edge. Data points excluded by kinematic cuts are filled grey

quark matching conditions. In the fit, the following input values are used: $m_c = 1.51$ GeV, $m_b = 4.92$ GeV, and $\alpha_s(M_Z) = 0.118$, respectively for the charm and bottom quark masses, and for the strong coupling at a scale equal to the Z-boson mass M_Z .

Predictions are made at LO in the electromagnetic coupling, with the following input values for the on-shell gauge boson masses (widths): $M_W = 80.398$ GeV ($\Gamma_W =$ 2.141 GeV) and $M_Z = 91.1876$ GeV ($\Gamma_Z = 2.4952$ GeV). The G_{μ} scheme is used, with a value of the Fermi constant $G_F = 1.1663787 \ 10^{-5}$ GeV⁻². The fitting procedure relies on the pre-computation of fast-interpolation grids for both lepton–nucleus and proton–nucleus collisions. The FK table format, provided by APFEL-GRID [67], is used for all fitted data. The format combines PDF and α_s evolution factors, computed with APFEL [68], with interpolated weight tables, whose generation is process specific. For each of the new LHC datasets included in nNNPDF3.0, this is detailed in the following. For the datasets already part of nNNPDF2.0, the set-up was detailed in [26].

2.3 New LHC measurements and corresponding theory settings

The new LHC measurements included in nNNPDF3.0 are discussed in the following: inclusive electroweak boson, prompt photon, dijet, and prompt D^0 -meson production. For inclusive electroweak boson production we consider data for differential distributions obtained in pPb collisions. For all other processes, differential distributions measured in pPb collisions are always normalised to the corresponding distributions in pp collisions, measured at the same CoM energy. These ratios take the schematic form

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}R_{\mathrm{pPb}}}{\mathrm{d}X} = \frac{\mathrm{d}\sigma^{\mathrm{pPb}}}{\mathrm{d}X} \bigg/ \frac{\mathrm{d}\sigma^{\mathrm{pp}}}{\mathrm{d}X},\tag{2.1}$$

where X represents an arbitrary differential variable. The same form applies to more (e.g. double) differential quantities. The general rationale for applying this approach is that the LO predictions for prompt photon, dijet, and prompt Dmeson production are $\mathcal{O}(\alpha_s)$. As a consequence, the theoretical predictions for the absolute rates of these processes (at NLO QCD accuracy) are subject to uncertainties due to missing higher order effects which are typically in excess of the uncertainty related to nPDFs. At the level of the ratio, uncertainties related to the overall normalisation of the distributions (e.g. the value of the coupling) cancel, while sensitivity to the nuclear modification of nPDFs is retained. In Sect. 4 it will be shown for prompt D-meson production (which has the largest relative theory uncertainties of the considered processes) that such observables ensure that nPDF uncertainties dominate over those due to scale uncertainties. Notably, a shortcoming of this approach is that it becomes necessary to exclude the reference pp data from the proton baseline which enters the nPDF fit. The extension of the perturbative accuracy of the fit to NNLO QCD and/or including theoretical uncertainties (as in [69,70]) would allow one to consider absolute distributions instead of ratios for these selected processes. As a note, these ratios are constructed in the pp CoM frame. For collisions such as pPb, they do not coincide with ratios constructed in the laboratory frame. The role of this asymmetry for the interpretation of pPb observables is reviewed in Appendix B.

2.3.1 Inclusive electroweak boson production

The new datasets that we consider in this category are the following. First we include the ALICE measurements of the fiducial cross-section for W- and Z-boson production at $\sqrt{s} = 5.02$ TeV in the muonic decay channel [58]. The data points cover the backward (Pb-going) and forward (pgoing) rapidity regions. The integrated luminosity is 5.81 and 5.03 nb^{-1} in each case. Then we also include the related LHCb [60] and ALICE [59] measurements of the fiducial cross-section for Z-boson production at $\sqrt{s} = 5.02$ TeV and $\sqrt{s} = 8.16$ TeV, respectively. Backward and forward rapidity measurements are considered in both cases. The integrated luminosities are, for ALICE, 8.40 and 12.7 nb⁻¹ in the Pbgoing and in the p-going directions; and for LHCb, 1.6 nb^{-1} . Finally we include the CMS measurement of Z-boson production in the dimuon decay channel at $\sqrt{s} = 8.16$ TeV [61]. In this latter case, differential cross-sections are presented with respect to the rapidity and the invariant mass of the dimuon system, after being corrected for acceptance effects. The integrated luminosity is 173 nb^{-1} .

As was already the case for nNNPDF2.0, theoretical predictions for electroweak gauge boson production are computed at NLO QCD accuracy with MCFM v6.8 [71–73]. The renormalisation and factorisation scales are set equal to the mass of the gauge boson, for total cross-sections, and to the central value of the corresponding invariant mass bin, in the case of the CMS differential cross-sections [61]. Note that the choice of the scale is partly restricted by the grid generation procedure – i.e. a fully dynamical event-by-event scale choice such as the invariant mass of the muon pair is not accessible. Experimental correlations are taken into account whenever available, namely for the measurements of [58,59,61], otherwise statistical and systematic uncertainties are added in quadrature.

2.3.2 Prompt photon production

In this category nNNPDF3.0 includes the ATLAS measurement at $\sqrt{s} = 8.16$ TeV [62]. Cross-sections for isolated prompt photon production are presented in three pseudorapidity η_{γ} bins and then differentially in the photon transverse energy E_T^{γ} . As discussed above, we only consider the ratio of the differential pPb cross-section normalised with respect to the reference pp results in the fit. Notably, for prompt photon production this means that uncertainties due to the treatment of photon fragmentation and the choice of the value of the electromagnetic coupling are not important. For completeness, in Sect. 4 we also indicate how the fit quality is deteriorated when the absolute cross-section is considered (without accounting for theory uncertainties). The ranges of the three photon pseudo-rapidity bins in the CoM frame are $-2.83 < \eta_{\gamma} < -2.02, -1.84 < \eta_{\gamma} < 0.91$ and

 $1.09 < \eta_{\gamma} < 1.90$; the kinematic coverage in the photon transverse energy is, for each of these, $20 < E_T^{\gamma} < 550$ GeV. The integrated luminosity of this measurement is 165 nb⁻¹.

Theoretical predictions are computed at NLO QCD accuracy with MCFM (v6.8) following the calculational settings presented in [74]. The renormalisation and factorisation scales are set equal to the central value of the photon transverse energy E_T^{γ} for each bin. Experimental correlations between transverse momentum and rapidity bins are taken into account following the prescription provided in [62].

2.3.3 Dijet production

In this category we consider the CMS measurement at $\sqrt{s} = 5.02$ TeV [27]. The cross-section is presented double differentially in the dijet average transverse momentum $p_{T,\text{dijet}}^{\text{ave}}$, where $p_{T,\text{dijet}}^{\text{ave}} = (p_{T,1} + p_{T,2})/2$, and the dijet pseudorapidity η_{dijet} . As in the case of prompt photon production, we consider only data for the ratio of cross-sections obtained in pPb with respect to that from pp collisions. Again, for completeness, in Sect. 4 we also show how the fit quality deteriorates (without accounting for theory uncertainties) when the absolute cross-section is considered. The kinematic coverage in pseudo-rapidity and average transverse momentum is, in the CoM frame, $-2.456 < \eta < 2.535$ and $55 \text{ GeV} < p_{T,\text{dijet}}^{\text{avg}} < 400 \text{ GeV}$. The integrated luminosity is $35 (27) \text{ nb}^{-1}$ for the Pb–going (p–going) direction.

Theoretical predictions are computed at NLO QCD accuracy with NLOJET++ [75]. We have verified that the independent computation of [76] is reproduced. The renormalisation and factorisation scales are set equal to the dijet invariant mass m_{jj} , as in the dedicated pp study of [77]. Since experimental correlations for the pPb to pp cross-section ratio are not provided, statistical and systematic uncertainties are added in quadrature.

2.3.4 Prompt D-meson production

In this category we consider the LHCb measurements of prompt D^0 -meson production in pPb collisions at $\sqrt{s} = 5.02$ TeV [28]. The data is available both in the forward and backwards configurations, and is presented as absolute crosssections differential in the transverse momentum $p_T^{D^0}$ and rapidity y^{D^0} of the D^0 -mesons, namely

$$\frac{d^2 \sigma^{\rm Pb}}{dy^{D^0} dp_{\rm T}^{D^0}} \quad \text{and} \quad \frac{d^2 \sigma^{\rm Pbp}}{dy^{D^0} dp_{\rm T}^{D^0}}.$$
(2.2)

Following the discussion around Eq. (2.1), we only consider data for cross-section ratios (which are obtained with respect to reference pp data [78]). The double differential ratio for forward pPb measurements is

$$R_{\rm pPb}(y^{D^0}, p_{\rm T}^{D^0}) = \frac{d\sigma^{\rm pPb}(y^{D^0}, p_{\rm T}^{D^0})}{dy^{D^0}dp_{\rm T}^{D^0}} / \frac{d\sigma^{\rm pp}(y^{D^0}, p_{\rm T}^{D^0})}{dy^{D^0}dp_{T}^{D^0}} ,$$
(2.3)

where both pPb and pp cross-sections are given in the pp CoM frame (and y^{D^0} is the D^0 -meson rapidity in that frame). The corresponding observable can be constructed for backwards Pbp collisions, which is denoted as R_{Pbp} .

An additional ratio $R_{\rm fb}$ constructed from forward over backward cross-sections (defined in the pp CoM frame) can also be considered:

$$R_{\rm fb}(y^{D^0}, p_{\rm T}^{D^0}) = \frac{d^2 \sigma^{\rm pPb}(y^{D^0}, p_{\rm T}^{D^0})}{dy^{D^0} dp_{\rm T}^{D^0}} \bigg/ \frac{d^2 \sigma^{\rm Pbp}(-|y^{D^0}|, p_{\rm T}^{D^0})}{dy^{D^0} dp_{\rm T}^{D^0}}.$$
 (2.4)

This ratio benefits from a cancellation of a number of experimental systematics, and, as motivated in [79], provides sensitivity to nuclear modifications while the theoretical uncertainty from all other sources is reduced to a sub-leading level.

The LHCb measurements cover the rapidity range of $2.0 < y^{D^0} < 4.5$ for pp collisions, and the effective range of $1.5 < y^{D^0} < 4.0$ in the forward pPb collisions. The data on the $R_{\rm pPb}$ ratio Eq. (2.3) is presented in four rapidity bins in the region $2.0 < y^{D^0} < 4.0$, such that the coverage of the forward pPb and the baseline pp measurements overlap. For each of these bins in y^{D^0} , the coverage in the D^0 -meson transverse momentum is $0 < p_{\rm T}^{D^0} < 10$ GeV, adding up to a total of 37 data points. In contrast to pp measurements, for which different *D* meson species are detected, in the pPb case only D^0 mesons are reconstructed. Because bin-by-bin correlations for systematic uncertainties are not available for $R_{\rm pPb}$, we consider them as fully uncorrelated and add them in quadrature with the statistical uncertainties.

Theoretical predictions for D-meson production in hadronhadron collisions are computed at NLO QCD accuracy in a fixed-flavour number scheme with POWHEG [80-82] matched to Pythia8 [83]. The Monash 2013 Tune [84] is used throughout. Our computational set-up has been compared with that used in the calculations of charm production in pp collisions from [85], finding good agreement. Furthermore, theoretical predictions for R_{pPb} and R_{Pbp} have been benchmarked against the corresponding calculations used in the EPPS analysis [86] (where the same set-up was considered). It is relevant to mention that a comparison of how different theoretical approaches to describing D^0 -meson production in pPb collisions impacts the extraction of nPDFs has been considered in [86]. This study demonstrated that (see Fig. 15 of [86]), for suitably defined observables such as $R_{\rm fb}(y^{D^0}, p_{\rm T}^{D^0})$, consistent results are obtained between our chosen set-up (POWHEG+Pythia8) and those in a generalmass variable flavour number scheme [87].

The above discussion summarises how the various nuclear cross-section ratios for D^0 -meson production are accounted for. However, it is also necessary to constrain the overall normalisation of the nPDFs, and not just the size of the nuclear correction – i.e. the normalisation of the free nucleon PDFs must also be known. To achieve this, we include the constraints from *D*-meson production in pp collisions at 7 TeV [88] and 13 TeV [89] into the proton PDF baseline which is used as a boundary condition for nNNPDF3.0. This is done following the analysis of [85], which considers LHCb *D*-meson data at the level of normalised differential cross-sections according to

$$N_X^{AA'}(y^D, p_T^D) \equiv \frac{d\sigma^{AA'}(X \text{ TeV})}{dy^D dp_T^D} \bigg/ \frac{d\sigma^{AA'}(X \text{ TeV})}{dy_{\text{ref}}^D dp_T^D} ,$$
(2.5)

in terms of a reference rapidity bin y_{ref}^D . The main advantage of normalised observables such as Eq. (2.5) is that scale uncertainties cancel to good approximation (since these depend mildly on rapidity) while some sensitivity to the PDFs is retained (as the rate of the change of the PDFs in x is correlated with y^D). This has been motivated in [90] and subsequently in [12,85]. As in [85] we consider pp measurements for the { D^0 , D^+ , D_s^+ } final states, adding up to a total of 79 and 126 data points for N_7^{pp} and N_{13}^{pp} respectively. To avoid double counting, the available data on N_5^{pp} is not included in the proton baseline, given that it will enter the nuclear PDF analysis through Eq. (2.3).

Finally, we note that in contrast to all other considered scattering processes in this work, there is currently no public interface for the computation of fast interpolation tables for prompt *D*-meson production in pp or pPb collisions. This complicates the inclusion of this data in the nNNPDF3.0 global analyses, which is realised by a multi-stage Bayesian reweighting procedure as detailed in Sect. 3.4 and summarised in Fig. 4.

3 Analysis methodology

In this section we describe the fitting methodology that is adopted in nNNPDF3.0. We start with an overview of the methodological aspects shared with nNNPDF2.0. We then discuss the improvements in the free-proton baseline PDF used as the A = 1 boundary condition for the nuclear fit, and compare this baseline to the one used in nNNPDF2.0. We proceed by describing hyperoptimisation, the procedure adopted to automatically select the optimal set of model hyperparameters such as the neural network architecture and the minimiser learning rates. Finally we outline the strategy, based on Bayesian reweighting, used in order to include the LHCb measurements of *D*-meson production in a consistent manner both in the free-proton baseline PDFs and in the nPDFs.

3.1 Methodology overview

The fitting methodology adopted in nNNPDF3.0 closely follows the one used in nNNPDF2.0. Here we summarise the methodological aspects common to the two determinations. Additional methodological improvements will be discussed in Sects. 3.2 and 3.3.

3.1.1 Parametrisation

As in nNNPDF2.0, we parametrise six independent nPDF combinations in the evolution basis. These are:

$$\begin{aligned} x\Sigma^{(p/A)}(x, Q_0) &= x^{\alpha_{\Sigma}}(1-x)^{\beta_{\Sigma}} \mathrm{NN}_{\Sigma}(x, A), \\ xT_3^{(p/A)}(x, Q_0) &= x^{\alpha_{T_3}}(1-x)^{\beta_{T_3}} \mathrm{NN}_{T_3}(x, A), \\ xT_8^{(p/A)}(x, Q_0) &= x^{\alpha_{T_8}}(1-x)^{\beta_{T_8}} \mathrm{NN}_{T_8}(x, A), \\ xV^{(p/A)}(x, Q_0) &= B_V x^{\alpha_V}(1-x)^{\beta_V} \mathrm{NN}_V(x, A), \\ xV_3^{(p/A)}(x, Q_0) &= B_{V_3} x^{\alpha_{V_3}}(1-x)^{\beta_{V_3}} \mathrm{NN}_{V_3}(x, A), \\ xg^{(p/A)}(x, Q_0) &= B_g x^{\alpha_g}(1-x)^{\beta_g} \mathrm{NN}_g(x, A), \end{aligned}$$
(3.1)

where $f^{(p/A)}(x, Q_0)$, with $f = \Sigma, T_3, T_8, V, V_3, g$, denotes the nPDF of a proton bound in a nucleus with atomic mass number A, see Appendix A for the conventions adopted. The parametrisation scale is $Q_0 = 1$ GeV, as in the freeproton baseline PDF set. The normalisation coefficients B_V , B_{V_3} and B_{ρ} enforce the momentum and valence sum rules, while the preprocessing exponents α_f and β_f are required to control the small- and large-x behaviour of the nPDFs, see Sect. 3.1.2. In Eq. (3.1), $NN_f(x, A)$ represents the value of the neuron in the output layer of the neural network associated to each independent nPDF. The input layer contains three neurons that take as input the values of the momentum fraction x, $\ln(1/x)$, and the atomic mass number A, respectively. The rest of the neural network architecture is determined through the hyperoptimisation procedure described in Sect 3.3. This is in contrast to nNNPDF2.0, where the optimal number of hidden layers and neurons were determined by trial and error. The corresponding distributions for bound neutrons are obtained from those of bound protons assuming isospin symmetry. Under the isospin transformation, all quark and gluon combinations in Eq. (3.1) are left invariant, except for:

$$xT_{3}^{(p/A)}(x, Q_{0}) = -xT_{3}^{(n/A)}(x, Q_{0}),$$

$$xV_{3}^{(p/A)}(x, Q_{0}) = -xV_{3}^{(n/A)}(x, Q_{0}).$$
(3.2)

While the nNNPDF3.0 fits presented in this work are carried out in the basis specified by Eq. (3.1), any other basis obtained as a linear combination of Eq. (3.1) could be used.

In principle, the choice of any basis should lead to comparable nPDFs, within statistical fluctuations, as demonstrated explicitly in the proton case [24]. In the following, we will display the nNNPDF3.0 results in the flavour basis, given by

$$\left\{xu^{(p/A)}, xd^{(p/A)}, x\bar{u}^{(p/A)}, x\bar{d}^{(p/A)}, xs^{+(p/A)}, xg^{(p/A)}\right\},$$
(3.3)

see Sect. 3.1 of [24] for the explicit relationship with the evolution basis of Eq. (3.1).

3.1.2 Sum rules and preprocessing

Momentum and valence sum rules are enforced by requiring that the normalisation coefficients B_g , B_V , and B_{V_3} in Eq. (3.1) take the values:

$$B_{g}(A) = \left(1 - \int_{0}^{1} dx \, x \, \Sigma^{(p/A)}(x, \, Q_{0})\right) / \left(\int_{0}^{1} dx \, x g^{(p/A)}(x, \, Q_{0})\right),$$

$$B_{V}(A) = 3 / \left(\int_{0}^{1} dx \, V^{(p/A)}(x, \, Q_{0})\right),$$

$$B_{V_{3}}(A) = 1 / \left(\int_{0}^{1} dx \, V_{3}^{(p/A)}(x, \, Q_{0})\right).$$
(3.4)

These coefficients must be determined for each value of A; perturbative evolution ensures that, once enforced at the initial parametrisation scale Q_0 , momentum and valence sum rules are not violated for any $Q > Q_0$.

The preprocessing exponents α_f and β_f in Eq. (3.1) facilitate the training process and are fitted simultaneously with the network parameters. The exponents α_V and α_{V_3} are restricted to lie in the range [0, 5] during the fit to ensure integrability of the valence distributions. The other α_f exponents are restricted to the range [-1, 5], consistently with the momentum sum rule requirements, while the exponents β_f lie in the range [1, 10]. While we do not explicitly impose integrability of xT_3 and xT_8 , consistently with the NNPDF3.1-like proton baseline, the fitted nPDFs turn out to satisfy these integrability constraints anyway. It is worth pointing out that a strategy to avoid preprocessing within the NNPDF methodology has been recently presented in [91]. This strategy, which leads to consistent results in the case of free-proton PDFs, may be applied to nPDFs in the future.

3.1.3 The figure of merit

The best-fit values of the parameters defining the nPDF parametrisation in Eq. (3.1) are determined by minimising a suitable figure of merit. As in nNNPDF2.0, this figure of merit is an extended version of the χ^2 , defined as

$$\chi_{\rm fit}^2 = \chi_{\rm t_0}^2 + \kappa_{\rm pos}^2 + \kappa_{\rm BC}^2.$$
(3.5)

The first term, χ^2_{to} , is the contribution from experimental data

$$\chi_{t_0}^2 = \sum_{ij}^{n_{\text{dat}}} (T_i - D_i) \; (\operatorname{cov}_{t_0})_{ij}^{-1} \; (T_j - D_j). \tag{3.6}$$

This is derived by maximising the likelihood of observing the data D_i given a set of theory predictions T_i . The covariance matrix is constructed according to the t_0 prescription [92], see Eq. (9) in [93].¹

The second term, κ_{pos}^2 , ensures the positivity of physical cross-sections and is defined as

$$\kappa_{\rm pos}^2 = \lambda_{\rm pos} \sum_{l=1}^{n_{\rm pos}} \sum_{j=1}^{n_A} \sum_{i_l=1}^{n_{\rm dat}^{(l)}} \max\left(0, -\mathcal{F}_{i_l}^{(l)}(A_j)\right),$$
(3.7)

where *l* runs over the n_{pos} positivity observables $\mathcal{F}^{(l)}$ (defined in Table 3.1 of [26]) and each of the observables contain $n_{\text{dat}}^{(l)}$ kinematic points that are computed over all n_A nuclei for which there are experimental data in the fit. The Lagrange multiplier is fixed by trial and error to $\lambda_{\text{pos}} = 1000$.

The third term, κ_{BC}^2 , ensures that, when taking the $A \rightarrow 1$ limit, the nNNPDF3.0 predictions reduce to those of a fixed free-proton baseline in terms of both central values and uncertainties. The choice of this baseline set differs from nNNPDF2.0 and is further discussed in Sect. 3.2. The κ_{BC}^2 term is defined as

$$\kappa_{\rm BC}^2 = \lambda_{\rm BC} \sum_f \sum_{j=1}^{n_x} \left(f^{(p/A)}(x_j, Q_0, A = 1) - f^{(p)}(x_j, Q_0) \right)^2,$$
(3.8)

where *f* runs over the six independent nPDFs in the evolution basis, and *j* runs over n_x points in *x* as discussed in Sect. 3.2. The value of the Lagrange multiplier is fixed to $\lambda_{BC} = 100$. In Eq. (3.8), for each replica in the nNNPDF3.0 ensemble, we use a different random replica from the free-proton baseline set. This way the free-proton PDF uncertainty is propagated into the nPDF fit via the A = 1 boundary condition.

In summary, in the present analysis the best-fit nPDFs are determined by maximising the agreement between the theory predictions and the corresponding Monte Carlo replica of the experimental data, subject to the physical constraints of cross-section positivity and the A = 1 boundary condition, together with methodological requirements such as cross-validation to prevent overlearning.

¹ Note that when quoting χ^2 values we will always use the experimental definition instead, Eq. (8) in [93].

3.2 The free-proton boundary condition

The neural network parametrisation of the nPDFs described by Eq. (3.1) is valid from A = 1 (free proton) up to A = 208(lead). This implies that the nNNPDF3.0 determination also contains a determination of the free-proton PDFs (as $A \rightarrow 1$). However, as discussed above, the PDFs in this A = 1 limit are fixed by means of the Lagrange multiplier defined in Eq. (3.8). The central values and uncertainties of nNNPDF3.0 for A = 1 hence reproduce those of some external freeproton baseline PDFs, which effectively act as a boundary condition to the nPDFs. This is a unique feature of the nNNPDF methodology. We note that moderate deviations from this boundary condition may appear as a consequence of the positivity constraints enforced through Eq. (3.7). Distortions may also arise when nPDFs replicas are reweighted with new data, as we will discuss in Sect. 3.4.

In nNNPDF3.0, the free-proton baseline PDFs are chosen to be a variant of the NNPDF3.1 NLO parton set [29] where the charm-quark PDF is evaluated perturbatively by applying massive quark matching conditions. This baseline differs from that used in nNNPDF2.0 in the following respects.

• The free-proton baseline PDFs include all the datasets incorporated in the more recent NNPDF4.0 NLO analysis [24], except those involving nuclear targets (these are instead part of nNNPDF3.0), see in particular Tables 2.1-2.5 and Appendix B in [24]. The extended NNPDF4.0 dataset provides improved constraints on the free-proton baseline PDFs in a wide range of x for all quarks and the gluon. Note that, while our free-proton baseline PDFs are close to NNPDF4.0 insofar as the dataset is concerned, they are however based on the NNPDF3.1 fitting methodology. The reason being that the NNPDF4.0 methodology incorporates several modifications (see Sect. 3 in [24] for a discussion) that are not part of the nNNPDF3.0 methodology. Among these, a strict requirement of PDF positivity. Those modifications do not alter the compatibility between PDF determinations obtained with the NNPDF3.1 or NNPDF4.0 methodologies, however they lead to generally smaller uncertainties in the latter case, see Sect. 8 in [24].

One could therefore expect a reduction of nPDF uncertainties for low-A nuclei, and results consistent with those presented in the following, if the proton-only fit determined with the NNPDF4.0 methodology was used as a boundary condition.

• When implementing the free-proton boundary condition via Eq. (3.8), in nNNPDF3.0 we use a grid with $n_x = 100$ points, half of which are distributed logarithmically between $x_{\min} = 10^{-6}$ and $x_{\min} = 0.1$ and the remaining half are linearly distributed between $x_{\min} = 0.1$ and $x_{\max} = 0.7$. This is different from nNNPDF2.0, where

the grid had 60 points, 10 of which were logarithmically spaced between $x_{min} = 10^{-3}$ and $x_{mid} = 0.1$ and the remaining 50 were linearly spaced between $x_{mid} = 0.1$ and $x_{max} = 0.7$. This extension in the *x* range is necessary to account for the kinematic coverage of the LHCb *D*-meson production measurements in pp and pPb collisions, see also Fig. 1.

Furthermore, we produce two variants of these free-proton baseline PDFs, respectively with and without the LHCb *D*meson production data in pp collisions at 7 and 13 TeV, see Sect. 2.3.4. The two variants are used consistently with variants of the nPDF fit in which LHCb D^0 -meson production data in pPb collisions are included or not. These two variants are compared (and normalised) to the free-proton baseline PDFs used in nNNPDF2.0 in Fig. 2. We show the PDFs at Q = 10 GeV in the same extended range of x for which the boundary condition Eq. (3.8) is enforced, that is between $x = 10^{-6}$ and x = 0.7.

Differences between the three free–proton baseline PDFs displayed in Fig. 2 arise from differences in the fitted dataset: the nNNPDF3.0 baselines do not include nuclear data that were instead part of the nNNPDF2.0 baseline; and conversely the nNNPDF3.0 baselines benefit from the extended NNPDF4.0 dataset, which was not part of the nNNPDF2.0 baseline. The effect of these differences are: an increase of the up and down quark and anti-quark central values in the region $10^{-3} \leq x \leq 10^{-1}$; a slight increase of the PDF uncertainties in the same region, in particular for the down quark and anti-quark PDFs and for the total strangeness; and a suppression of the gluon central value for $10^{-3} \leq x \leq 10^{-1}$ followed by an enhancement at larger values of *x*, accompanied by an uncertainty reduction in the same region.

The datasets responsible for each of the effects observed in the nNNPDF3.0 baseline PDFs have been identified in the NNPDF4.0 analysis [24] and in related studies [22,23,77, 94]. The enhancement of the central values of the up quark and antiquark PDFs in the region $10^{-3} \leq x \leq 10^{-1}$ is a consequence of the new measurements of inclusive and associated DY production from ATLAS, CMS, and LHCb. The increase of uncertainties for the down quark and antiquark PDFs and for the total strangeness are due to the removal of the deuteron DIS and DY cross-sections. This piece of information is however not lost since it is subsequently included in the nuclear fit. The variation of the central value and the reduction of the uncertainty of the gluon PDF are a consequence of the new ATLAS and CMS dijet cross-sections at 7 TeV.

On the other hand, a comparison between the two nNNPDF3.0 free-proton baseline PDFs, with and without the pp 7 and 13 TeV LHCb *D*-meson production data, reveals that central values remain mostly unchanged. This fact indicates that the data is described reasonably well even if this



Fig. 2 Comparison between the free-proton baseline PDFs used in nNNPDF2.0 and in nNNPDF3.0, without and with the LHCb *D*-meson data. These PDFs are used to enforce the A = 1 boundary condition in the corresponding nPDF fits by means of Eq. (3.8). Results are nor-

malised to the nNNPDF2.0 free-proton baseline PDFs and are shown at Q = 10 GeV in the extended range of x for which the boundary condition is enforced

is not included in the fit. Uncertainties are unaffected for $x \ge 10^{-4}$, while they are reduced at smaller values of x, in particular for the sea quark and gluon PDFs.

It should be finally noted that several datasets and processes constrain both the free-proton baseline PDFs and the nPDFs to a similar degree of precision. There is therefore some interplay between the two. The free-proton baseline PDFs will directly constrain the low-*A* nPDFs, and indirectly the nPDFs corresponding to higher values of *A*.

3.3 Hyperparameter optimisation

A common challenge in training neural-network based models is the choice of the hyperparameters of the model itself. These include, for instance, the architecture and activation functions of the neural network, the optimisation algorithm and learning rates. The choice of hyperparameters affect the performance of the model and of its training. Hyperparameters can be tuned by trial and error, however this is computationally inefficient and may leave unexplored relevant regions of the hyperparameter space. A heuristic approach designed to address this problem more effectively is hyperparameter scan, or hyperparameter optimisation (or hyperoptimisation in short). It consists in finding the best combination of hyperparameters through an iterative search of the hyperparameter space following a specific optimisation algorithm. In the context of NNPDF fits, this approach has been proposed in [30] and has been used in recent free-proton PDF fits [24].

Hyperoptimisation is realised as follows. First a figure of merit (also known as loss function) to minimise and a search domain in the hyperparameter space are defined. Here we define the loss function as the average of the training and validation χ^2 ,

$$L_{\text{hyperopt}} = \frac{1}{2} \left(\chi_{\text{tr}}^2 + \chi_{\text{val}}^2 \right), \qquad (3.9)$$

see [24] for alternative choices. We carry out the hyperparameter scan for various subsets of Monte Carlo data replicas and check that the results converge to a unique combination of hyperparameters. During the initialisation process, the loss function is evaluated for a few random sets of hyperparameters. Based on the results from these searches, the optimisation algorithm constructs models in which the hyperparameters that reduce the loss function are selected. The models are then updated during the trials based on historical observations and subsequently define new sets of hyperparameters to test. In this analysis, we implement the tree-structured Parzen Estimator (TPE), also known as Kernel Density Estimator (KDE) [95,96], as optimisation algorithm for hyperparameter tuning. The TPE selects the most promising sets of hyperparameters to evaluate the loss function by constructing a probabilistic model based on previous trials, and has



Fig. 3 Graphical representation of a hyperparameter scan for representative hyperparameters produced with 1000 trial searches using the TPE algorithm. The values of the hyperparameter are represented on the x-axis while the hyperpot loss function is in the y-axis. In addition to

the outcome of individual trials we display a reconstruction of the probability distribution by means of the KDE method. The red dots indicate the values of the hyperparameters used in the nNNPDF2.0 analysis

been proven to outperform significantly any random or grid searches.

Figure 3 is a graphical representation of a hyperparameter scan obtained with 1000 trial searches using the TPE algorithm. We show the results for the architecture, weight initialisation method, activation function, and learning rates of the optimiser. The values of the hyperparameters are represented on the *x*-axis while the loss function, Eq. (3.9), is reported on the *y*-axis. In addition to the outcome of individual trials, we also display a reconstruction of the probability distribution by means of the KDE method. The red dots indicate the values of the best hyperparameters used in nNNPDF2.0, which were determined by means of a trial and error selection procedure.

Parameters that exhibit denser tails in the KDE distributions of Fig. 3 are considered better choices as they yield more stable trainings. For instance, one observes that a network with one single hidden layer and 25 nodes significantly outperforms a network with two hidden layers. Indeed, not only the chosen architecture leads to the smallest value of the loss function but also to a more stable behaviour. Similar patterns are observed for the activation function and learning rate. On the other hand, no clear preference is seen for the initialisation of the weights. Despite the fact that the Glorot Uniform initialisation leads to the smallest value of the objective function, the Glorot Normal one appears to yield slightly better stability with more gray points concentrated at the tail and hence a fatter distribution.

Following this hyperparameter optimisation process, we have determined the baseline hyperparameters to be used in the nNNPDF3.0 analysis. We list them in Table 2. For reference, we also show the hyperparameters that were chosen in nNNPDF2.0 by means of a trial and error selection procedure. Remarkably, the automatically-selected optimal hyperparameters in nNNPDF3.0 coincide in many case with those selected by trial and error in nNNPDF2.0, in particular for the neural network architecture, the initialisation of the weight, and the optimiser. In terms of the initialisation of the weights, the Glorot Normal and Glorot Uniform strategies exhibit similar training behaviours. The main differences between the hyperparameters of the nNNPDF2.0 and nNNPDF3.0 methodologies hence lie in the activation function and the learning rate, where for the latter it is found that faster convergence is achieved with a larger step size.

 Table 2
 The neural-network
 hyperparameters used in nNNPDF3.0, determined by means of the automated hyperoptimisation algorithm, compared with its counterparts determined from trial and error selection in nNNPDF2.0

	nNNPDF3.0	nNNPDF2.0
Architecture	[3, 25, 6]	[3, 25, 6]
Weight initialisation	Glorot Normal	Glorot Uniform
Bias initialisation	Zeros	Zeros
Activation function	RELU	SIGMOID
Learning rate	10^{-2}	10^{-3}
Optimiser	Adam	ADAM

We recall that situations where the model could converge to a suboptimal solution are avoided thanks to the Adaptive Momentum Stochastic Gradient Descent (ADAM) optimiser that dynamically adjusts the learning rate.

All in all, the differences between the previous and new model hyperparameters listed in Table 2 are found to be rather moderate, confirming the general validity of the choices that were adopted in the nNNPDF2.0 analysis.

3.4 The LHCb D-meson data and PDF reweighting

As mentioned previously, the constraints on nNNPDF3.0 from the datasets described in Sect. 2 are accounted for by means of the experimental data contribution, $\chi^2_{t_0}$, to the cost function in Eq. (3.5) used for the neural network training. The only exceptions are the LHCb measurements of D-meson production discussed in Sect. 2.3.4. The impact of these measurements is instead determined by means of Bayesian reweighting [63,64]. The reason is that interpolation tables, that combine PDF and α_s evolution factors with weight tables for the hadronic matrix elements (see Sect. 2.2), need to be pre-computed to allow for a fast determination of theoretical predictions. The efficient computation of these theoretical predictions is critical for the fit, as they must be evaluated a large number of times, $\mathcal{O}(10^5)$, as part of the minimisation procedure. However, no interface is currently publicly available to generate interpolation tables in the format required to include LHCb D-meson data in the free-proton and nuclear nNNPDF3.0 fits. Bayesian reweighting then provides a suitable alternative to account for the impact of these measurements in the nPDF determination, since the corresponding theory predictions must be evaluated only once per each of the prior replicas.

Our strategy therefore combines fitting and reweighting procedures, as illustrated in the right branch of the flowchart in Fig. 4. We describe the various steps of this strategy in turn.

• The first step concerns the free-proton PDF baseline. A variant of the NNPDF3.1 NLO fit is constructed as described in Sect. 3.2, which is then reweighted with the LHCb *D*-meson measurements of N_7^{pp} and N_{13}^{pp} ,

see Eq. (2.5) and the discussion in Sect. 2.3.4. The NNPDF3.1 fit variant is composed of $N_{\rm rep} = 500$ replicas; after reweighting one ends up with $N_{\rm eff} = 250$ effective replicas. Table 3 collects the values of χ^2/n_{dat} for the LHCb *D*-meson measurements of N_7^{pp} and N_{13}^{pp} before and after reweighting. We observe that the dataset is relatively well described already before reweighting; the improvement after reweighting is therefore noticeable, although not dramatic. As shown in Fig. 2, the impact of the LHCb $N_7^{\rm pp}$ and $N_{13}^{\rm pp}$ data on the free-proton baseline PDFs consists of a reduction of uncertainties in the small-x region; central values are left mostly unaffected.

- The second step consists in producing the nNNPDF3.0 prior fit. This is based on the dataset described in Sect. 2 (except LHCb pPb D^0 -meson data) and makes use of the free-proton PDF set determined at the end of the previous step. The nNNPDF3.0 prior fit is made of $N_{\rm rep} = 4000$ replicas. Such a large number of replicas ensures sufficiently high statistics for the subsequent reweighting of this nNNPDF3.0 prior fit with the LHCb D-meson pPb data.
- The third step is the reweighting of the nNNPDF3.0 prior fit with the LHCb measurements of D^0 -meson production in pPb collisions. As discussed in Sect. 2.3.4 we use the ratio of pPb to pp spectra, in the forward region, Eq. (2.3), by default. The stability of our results if instead the forward-to-backward ratio measurements Eq. (2.4)are used is quantified in Sect. 5. After reweighting, we end up with $N_{\rm eff} = 200$ (500) effective replicas when reweighting with R_{pPb} (R_{fb}). A satisfactory description of the LHCb D^0 -meson data in pPb collisions is achieved, as will be discussed in Sect. 4.2. Our final nNNPDF3.0 set is constructed after unweighting [64] and contains $N_{\rm rep} = 200$ replicas. This is released in the usual LHAPDF format for the relevant values of A, listed in Sect. 7.1.

In addition to this baseline nNNPDF3.0 fit, as indicated on the left branch of the flowchart in Fig. 4, we also produce and release a variant without any LHCb D-meson data, neither in the free-proton baseline nor in the nuclear fit. For completeness, we list here the specific procedure adopted to construct this variant.



Fig. 4 Schematic representation of the fitting strategy used to construct the nNNPDF3.0 determination. The starting point is a dedicated proton global fit based on the NNPDF3.1 methodology but with the NNPDF4.0 proton-only dataset. This proton PDF fit is then reweighted with the LHCb *D* meson production data in pp collisions, which upon unweighting results into the proton PDF baseline to be used for nNNPDF3.0 (via

the A = 1 boundary condition). Then to assemble nNNPDF3.0 we start from the nNNPDF2.0 dataset, augment it with the NNPDF4.0 deuteron data and the new pPb LHC cross-sections, and produce a global nPDF fit with the hyperoptimised methodology. Finally this is reweighted by the LHCb D^0 meson production measurements in pPb collisions, and upon unweighting we obtain the final nNNPDF3.0 fits

- The first step concerns again the free-proton PDF baseline. This is the variant of the NNPDF3.1 NLO fit constructed as described in Sect. 3.2 and made of $N_{\rm rep} =$ 1500 replicas.
- The second step consists in producing the variant of the nNNPDF3.0 fit from the datasets described in Sect. 2, except the LHCb *D*-meson cross-sections. We produce two ensembles with $N_{rep} = 250$ and $N_{rep} = 1000$ replicas, which we also release in the usual LHAPDF format for the relevant values of *A*. In Sects. 4.1 and 4.2 we will compare the nNNPDF3.0 baseline fit and the variant without any LHCb *D*-meson data.

Table 3 Values of χ^2/n_{dat} for the LHCb <i>D</i> -meson	$\chi^2/n_{\rm dat}$	$N_7^{\rm pp}$	N ^{pp} ₁₃
neasurements of $N_7^{\rm pp}$ and $N_{13}^{\rm pp}$	Prior	0.81	1.06
before and after reweighting	Reweighted	0.76	0.91

We have explicitly verified the validity of the reweighting procedure when applied to nPDFs (see Appendix D for more details), by comparing the outcome of a fit where a subset of the CMS dijet measurements from pPb collisions are included either by a fit or by reweighting. We have confirmed that the two methodologies lead to compatible results, in particular that nPDF central values are similarly shifted and uncertainties are similarly reduced. Nevertheless, we remark that the reweighting procedure has some inherent limitations as compared to a fit. First of all, reweighting is only expected to reproduce the outcome of a fit provided that statistics, i.e. the number of effective replicas, is sufficiently high. Second, the results obtained by means of reweighting may differ from those obtained after a fit in those cases where the figure of merit used to compute the weights is different from that used for fit minimisation. For instance, if the χ^2 function used for reweighting does not account for the cross-section positivity and the A = 1 free-proton boundary condition constraints as in Eq. (3.5).

4 Results

In this section we present the main results of this work, namely the nNNPDF3.0 global analysis of nuclear PDFs. First of all, we discuss the key features of the variant of nNNPDF3.0 without the LHCb D-meson data, and compare it with the nNNPDF2.0 reference. Second, we describe the outcome of the reweighting of a nNNPDF3.0 prior set with the LHCb D-meson data, which defines the nNNPDF3.0 default determination, and the resulting constraints on the nuclear modification factors. Third, we study the goodnessof-fit to the new datasets incorporated in the present analysis and carry out representative comparisons with experimental data. Fourth, we study the A-dependence of our results and assess the local statistical significance of nuclear modifications. Finally, we compare the nNNPDF3.0 determination with two other global analyses of nuclear PDFs, EPPS16 and nCTEQ15WZ+SIH.

The stability of nNNPDF3.0 with respect to methodological and dataset variations is then studied in Sect. 5, while its implications for the ultra high-energy neutrino-nucleus interaction cross-sections are quantified in Sect. 6. Furthermore, representative comparisons between the predictions from nNNPDF3.0 and experimental data from pPb collisions can be found in Appendix C.

4.1 The nNNPDF3.0 (no LHCb D) fit

We present first the main features of the nNNPDF3.0 variant that excludes the LHCb *D* meson data (from both pp and pPb collisions), following the strategy indicated in Sect. 3. In the following, this variant is denoted as nNNPDF3.0 (no LHCb *D*). This fit differs from nNNPDF2.0 due to three main factors: *i*) the significant number of new datasets involving D, Cu, and Pb targets, *ii*) the improved treatment of A = 1 free-proton PDF boundary condition, and *iii*) the automated optimisation of the model hyperparameters.

The comparison between the nNNPDF2.0 and nNNPDF3.0 (no LHCb D) fits is presented in Fig. 5 at the level of lead PDFs and in Fig. 6 at the level of nuclear modification ratios, defined as

$$R_f^{(A)}(x, Q) \equiv \frac{f^{(N/A)}(x, Q)}{\frac{Z}{A}f^{(p)}(x, Q) + \frac{(A-Z)}{A}f^{(n)}(x, Q)},$$
(4.1)

where $f^{(N/A)}$, $f^{(p)}$, and $f^{(n)}$ indicate the PDFs of the average nucleon N bound in a nucleus with Z protons and A - Z neutrons, the free-proton, and the free-neutron PDFs respectively, see Appendix A for an overview of the conventions and notation used throughout this work.

In both cases, the results display the 68% CL uncertainties and are evaluated at Q = 10 GeV.

First of all, the two determinations are found to be consistent within uncertainties for all the nPDF flavours in the full range of x for which experimental data is available. The qualitative behaviour of the nuclear modification ratios defined in Eq. (4.1) is similar in the two determinations, with the strength of the small-x shadowing being reduced (increased) in the quark (gluon) nPDFs in nNNPDF3.0 (no LHCb D) as compared to the nNNPDF2.0 analysis. From Fig. 6, one also observes how the large-x behaviour of the nuclear modification factors for the quark PDFs is similar in the two fits, while for the gluon one finds an increase in the strength of anti-shadowing peaking at $x \simeq 0.2$. These differences in $R_{\rho}^{(A)}$ reported between nNNPDF3.0 (no LHCb D) and nNNPDF2.0 can be traced back to the constraints provided by the CMS dijet cross-sections in pPb, which will be further discussed in Sect. 5.3. One also finds that uncertainties in the small-x region, $x \leq 10^{-3}$, where neither of the two fits includes direct constraints, are increased in nNNPDF3.0. This is a consequence of the improved implementation of the A = 1 proton PDF boundary condition discussed in Sect. 3.2, as will be further studied in Sect. 5.1.

Furthermore, in the region where the bulk of experimental data on nuclear targets lies, $x \gtrsim 10^{-3}$, the uncertainties on the quark nPDFs of lead are also basically unchanged between the two analyses. The impact of the new LHC *W* and *Z* production measurements in nNNPDF3.0 is mostly visible for the up and down anti-quark PDFs, both in terms of a shift in the central values and of a moderate reduction of the nPDF uncertainties. The increase in the central value of the total strangeness is related to the inclusion of deuteron and copper cross-sections in nNNPDF3.0 together with the improved A = 1 boundary condition, as will be demonstrated in Sect. 5.1.

4.2 The nNNPDF3.0 determination

The nNNPDF3.0 (no LHCb D) fit presented in the previous section is the starting point to quantify the constraints on the



Fig. 5 Comparison between the nNNPDF2.0 and nNNPDF3.0 (no LHCb D) fits for the lead PDFs at Q = 10 GeV, normalised to the central value of the nNNPDF2.0 reference. The uncertainty bands indicate the 68% CL intervals



Fig. 6 Same as Fig. 5 now in terms of the nuclear modification ratios $R_f^{(A)}(x, Q^2)$

proton and nuclear PDFs provided by LHCb *D*-meson production data by means of Bayesian reweighting. As discussed in Sect. 3.4, the first step is to produce the nNNPDF3.0 prior fit, which coincides with nNNPDF3.0 (no LHCb *D*) with the only difference being that the proton PDF boundary condition now accounts for the constraints provided by the LHCb *D*meson data in pp collisions at 7 and 13 TeV. The differences and similarities between the proton PDF boundary conditions used for the nNNPDF3.0 and nNNPDF3.0 (no LHCb D) fits and their nNNPDF2.0 counterpart were studied in Fig. 2. Subsequently, the LHCb data for $R_{\rm pPb}$ in the forward region is added to this prior nPDF set using reweighting.

Figure 7 displays the comparison between the LHCb data for R_{pPb} , Eq. (2.3), for D^0 -meson production in pPb colli-



pPb/pp LHCb Prompt D^0 prod. $\sqrt{s} = 5.02$ TeV (forward rapidities)

Fig. 7 Comparison between the LHCb data on D^0 -meson production from pPb collisions in the forward region and the corresponding theoretical predictions based on the nNNPDF3.0 prior set described in Sect. 3.4. The ratio between D^0 -meson spectra in pPb and pp collisions, R_{pPb} in Eq. (2.3), is presented in four bins in D^0 -meson rapidity

 y^{D^0} as a function of the transverse momentum $p_T^{D^0}$. We display separately the PDF and scale uncertainty bands, and the bottom panels show the ratios to the central value of the theory prediction based on the prior

sions (relative to that in pp collisions) in the forward region, and the corresponding theoretical predictions based on this nNNPDF3.0 prior set. The LHCb measurements are presented in four bins in D^0 -meson rapidity y^{D^0} as a function of the transverse momentum $p_T^{D^0}$, and we display separately the PDF and scale uncertainty bands, and the bottom panels show the ratios to the central value of the theory prediction.

From Fig. 7 one can observe how PDF uncertainties of the prior (that does not yet contain $R_{pPb} D^0$ -meson data) are very large, and completely dominate over the uncertainties due to missing higher order (MHOs), for the whole kinematic range for which the LHCb measurements are available. The uncertainties due to MHOs (or scale uncertainties) are evaluated here by independently varying the factorisation and renormalisation scales around the nominal scale $\mu = E_T^c$ with the constraint $1/2 \le \mu_F/\mu_R \le 2$, and correlating those scales choices between numerator and denominator of the ratio observable defined in Eq. (2.3). Furthermore, these PDF uncertainties are also much larger than the experimental errors, especially for the bins in the low $p_T^{D^0}$ region which dominate the sensitivity to the small-x nPDFs of lead. Within these large PDF uncertainties, the predictions based on the nNNPDF3.0 prior fit agree well with the LHCb measurements. This feature makes the LHCb forward R_{pPb} data amenable to inclusion in a nPDF analysis, as opposed to the situation with the corresponding measurements in the backward region, shown in Fig. 8, where uncertainties due to MHOs are larger than both PDF and experimental uncertainties. Because of this, the LHCb backward R_{Pbp} data are not further considered in the nNNPDF3.0 analysis. Considering the low $p_T^{D^0}$ region of the R_{pPb} measurements, one finds that the LHCb data prefer a smaller central value than the central prediction for the nNNPDF3.0 prior fit, indicating than a stronger shadowing at small-x is being favoured. Indeed,



Pbp/pp LHCb Prompt D^0 prod. $\sqrt{s} = 5.02$ TeV (backward rapidities)

Fig. 8 Same as Fig. 7, now comparing the theory predictions based on the nNNPDF3.0 prior fit with the backward rapidity bins of the LHCb measurement of D^0 -meson production in Pbp collisions. While the predictions are consistent with the LHCb data, uncertainties due to

MHOs now are the dominant source of theory error (as opposed to the pPb forward data), hence this dataset is not amenable for inclusion in nNNPDF3.0

as we show next, once the LHCb D-meson constraints are included via reweighting, the significance of small-x shadowing in nNNPDF3.0 markedly increases.

The comparison between the nPDFs of lead nuclei at Q = 10 GeV for the nNNPDF3.0 prior fit and the corresponding reweighted results, normalised to the central value of the former, is shown in Fig. 9. This comparison quantifies the impact of the LHCb D-meson production measurements when added to the nNNPDF3.0 prior fit. The reweighted nPDFs of lead nuclei are consistent with those of the prior, and display a clear uncertainty reduction for $x \leq 10^{-2}$ (for the gluon) and $x \leq 10^{-3}$ (for the sea quarks). For instance, in the case of the gluon the nPDF uncertainties are reduced by around a factor three for $x \simeq 10^{-4}$, highlighting the constraining power of these LHCb measurements. In terms of the central values, that of the gluon is mostly left unchanged as compared to the prior, while for the sea quarks one gets a suppression of up to a few percent. We note that the reweighting

procedure also affects the proton baseline, given that weights are applied to each replica including the full A-dependence of the parametrisation.

The same comparison as Fig. 9 is displayed now in terms of the nuclear modification ratios $R_f^{(A)}(x, Q)$ in Fig. 10. As discussed in Sect. 3.4, in the present analysis we consider in a coherent manner the constraints of the LHCb D-meson data both on the proton and nuclear PDFs while keeping track of their correlations, and hence the impact on the ratios $R_{f}^{(A)}$ is in general expected to be more marked as compared to that restricted to the lead PDFs. Indeed, considering first the nuclear modification ratio for the gluon, we find that the LHCb D^0 -meson measurements in pPb collisions bring in an enhanced shadowing for $x \leq 10^{-4}$ together with an associated reduction of the PDF uncertainties in this region by up to a factor five. Hence the LHCb data constrain R_g more than it does the absolute lead PDFs in Fig. 9, demonstrating the importance of accounting for the correlations between



Fig. 9 Comparison of the nPDFs of lead nuclei at Q = 10 GeV between nNNPDF3.0 (no LHCb D) and nNNPDF3.0, normalised to the central value of the former

proton and lead PDFs. In the case of the sea quark PDFs, the enhanced shadowing for $x \leq 10^{-3}$ and the corresponding uncertainty reduction is qualitatively similar to that observed at the lead PDF level. The preference of the LHCb *D*-meson production measurements for a strong small-*x* shadowing of the quark and gluon PDFs of lead is in agreement with related studies of the same process in the literature [86,97,98].

Whenever the nuclear ratios deviate from unity, $R_f^{(A)}(x, Q) \neq 1$, the fit results favour non-zero nuclear modifications of the free-proton PDFs. However, such non-zero nuclear modifications will not be significant unless the associated nPDF uncertainties are small enough. In order to quantify the local statistical significance of the nuclear modifications, it is useful to evaluate the pull on $R_f^{(A)}(x, Q)$ defined as

$$P\left[R_{f}^{(A)}\right](x, Q) \equiv \frac{\left(R_{f}^{(A)}(x, Q) - 1\right)}{\delta R_{f}^{(A)}(x, Q)},$$
(4.2)

where $\delta R_f^{(A)}(x, Q)$ indicates the 68% CL uncertainties associated to the nuclear modification ratio for the *f*-th flavour. Values of these pulls such that $|P| \leq 1$ indicate consistency with no nuclear modifications at the 68% CL, while $|P| \geq 3$ corresponds to a local statistical significance of nuclear modifications at the 3σ level, the usually adopted threshold for evidence, in units of the nPDF uncertainty.

These pulls are displayed in Fig. 11 for both nNNPDF3.0 and the prior fit at Q = 10 GeV, where dotted horizontal lines indicate the threshold for which nuclear modifications differ from zero at the 3σ (5σ) level. In the case of the quarks,

the LHCb *D*-meson data enhances the pulls in the region $x \simeq 10^{-3}$, leading to a strong evidence for small-x shadowing in the quark sector. At larger values of x, the pull for anti-shadowing reaches between the 1σ the 2σ level for up and down quarks and the down antiquark, while for \bar{u} it is absent. The significance of the EMC effect remains at the 1σ level of the up and down quarks. Considering next the pull on the gluon modification ratio, we observe how the LHCb D-meson measurements markedly increase both the significance and the extension of shadowing in the small-x region. Once the LHCb constraints are accounted for, one finds that nNNPDF3.0 favours a marked and statistically significant shadowing of the small-x gluon nPDF of lead in the region $x \le 10^{-2}$. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first time that such a strong significance for gluon shadowing in heavy nuclei has been reported.

4.3 Fit quality and comparison with data

We now turn to discuss the fit quality in the nNNPDF3.0 analysis, for both the variants with and without the LHCb *D*-meson data, and present representative comparisons between NLO QCD predictions and the corresponding experimental data. Table 4 reports the values of the χ^2 per data point for the DIS datasets that enter nNNPDF3.0. For each dataset we indicate its name, reference, the nuclear species involved, the number of data points, and the values of χ^2/n_{dat} obtained both with nNNPDF3.0 (no LHCb *D*) and with nNNPDF3.0. Datasets labelled with (*) are new in nNNPDF3.0 as com-



Fig. 10 Same as Fig. 9 now presented in terms of the terms of the nuclear modification ratios $R_{f}^{(A)}(x, Q)$



Fig. 11 Same as Fig. 10 now presented in terms of the pulls defined in Eq. (4.2). The dotted horizontal lines indicate the threshold for which nuclear modifications differ from zero at the 3σ (5σ) level

pared to its predecessor nNNPDF2.0. Table 5 displays the same information as Table 4 now for the fixed-target and LHC DY production datasets, the CMS dijet cross-sections, and the ATLAS direct photon production measurements. The last row of the table indicates the values corresponding to the global dataset. Values indicated within brackets ([]) correspond to datasets that are not part of the nNNPDF3.0 base-

line, and whose χ^2 values are reported only for comparison purposes. Finally in Table 6 we report the details of the reweighting and unweighting procedures, including the number of effective replicas N_{eff} , the number of replicas in the unweighted set N_{unweight} , the number of data points included and the values of the χ^2 before and after reweighting.

Table 4 The values of the χ^2 per data point for the DIS datasets that enter nNNPDF3.0. For each dataset we indicate its name, reference, the nuclear species involved, the number of data points, and the values of χ^2/n_{dat} obtained both with the nNNPDF3.0 prior fit (without

the LHCb *D*-meson cross-sections) and with nNNPDF3.0. Datasets labelled with (*) are new in nNNPDF3.0 as compared to its predecessor nNNPDF2.0. The datasets are separated into neutral-current (upper) and charged-current (bottom part) structure functions

			nNNPDF3.0 (no LHCb D)	nNNPDF3.0
Dataset	Α	n _{dat}	$\chi^2/n_{\rm dat}$	$\chi^2/n_{\rm dat}$
NMC 96 [99,100] (*)	$^{1}p/^{2}D$	123	0.97	1.01
SLAC 91 [54] (*)	² D	38	1.18	1.24
BCDMS 89 [101] (*)	² D	250	1.28	1.24
SLAC E-139 [42]	⁴ He/ ² D	3	0.57	0.58
NMC 90, re. [102]	⁴ He/ ² D	13	1.15	1.16
NMC 95 [103]	⁶ Li/ ² D	12	1.10	1.06
SLAC E-139 [42]	⁹ Be/ ² D	3	1.10	1.17
NMC 96 [104]	⁹ Be/ ¹² C	14	0.30	0.29
EMC 88, EMC 90 [105, 106]	${}^{12}C/{}^{2}D$	12	1.19	1.18
SLAC E-139 [42]	¹² C/ ² D	2	0.30	0.34
NMC 95, NMC 95, re. [102,103]	${}^{12}C/{}^{2}D$	26	2.42	2.23
FNAL E665 [107]	¹² C/ ² D	3	0.76	0.79
NMC 95, re. [102]	¹² C/ ⁶ Li	9	1.00	1.00
BCDMS 85 [43]	¹⁴ N/ ² D	9	2.14	2.06
SLAC E-139 [42]	²⁷ Al/ ² D	3	0.20	0.15
NMC 96 [104]	²⁷ Al/ ¹² C	14	0.36	0.33
SLAC E-139 [42]	40 Al/ ² D	2	0.87	0.88
NMC 95, re. [102]	40 Al/ ² D	12	1.63	1.49
EMC 90 [106]	40 Al/ ² D	3	1.68	1.64
FNAL E665 [107]	40 Al/ ² D	3	0.90	0.96
NMC 95, re. [102]	⁴⁰ Ca/ ⁶ Li	9	0.19	0.20
NMC 96 [104]	⁴⁰ Ca/ ¹² C	23	0.52	0.51
EMC 87 [108]	⁵⁶ Fe/ ² D	58	0.73	0.71
SLAC E-139 [42]	⁵⁶ Fe/ ² D	8	1.68	1.60
NMC 96 [104]	⁵⁶ Fe/ ¹² C	14	0.78	0.76
BCDMS 85, BCDMS 87 [43,109]	⁵⁶ Fe/ ² D	16	1.46	1.31
EMC 88, EMC 93 [105, 110]	⁶⁴ Cu/ ² D	27	0.61	0.62
SLAC E-139 [42]	¹⁰⁸ Ag/ ² D	2	0.55	0.60
EMC 88 [105]	¹¹⁹ Sn/ ² D	8	2.23	2.14
NMC 96, Q^2 dependence [111]	¹¹⁹ Sn/ ¹² C	119	0.65	0.64
FNAL E665 [112]	¹³¹ Xe/ ² D	4	0.35	0.4
SLAC E-139 [42]	¹⁹⁷ Au/ ² D	3	0.91	0.87
FNAL E665 [107]	²⁰⁸ Pb/ ² D	3	2.12	2.16
NMC 96 [111]	²⁰⁸ Pb/ ¹² C	14	0.97	0.96
Total NC DIS		862	1.05	1.03
NuTeV v [113]	⁵⁶ Fe	39	0.52	0.48
NuTeV $\bar{\nu}$ [113]	⁵⁶ Fe	37	1.59	1.31
CHORUS ν [114]	²⁰⁸ Pb	423	1.04	1.03
CHORUS $\bar{\nu}$ [114]	²⁰⁸ Pb	423	1.03	1.01
Total CC DIS		922	1.04	1.01

 Table 5
 Same as Table 4 now for the fixed-target and LHC DY production datasets, the CMS dijet cross-sections, and the ATLAS direct photon production measurements. The last row indicates the values corresponding to the global dataset. Values indicated within brackets ([])

correspond to datasets that are not part of the nNNPDF3.0 baseline, and are reported only for comparison purposes. See Table 6 for the corresponding χ^2 values for the LHCb D^0 -meson forward data

Dataset	A	<i>n</i> _{dat}	nNNPDF3.0 (no LHCb <i>D</i>) χ^2/n_{dat}	nNNPDF3.0 χ^2/n_{dat}
FNAL Drell–Yan E605 [115] (*)	⁶⁴ Cu	85	0.82	0.85
FNAL Drell-Yan E886 [116-118] (*)	$^{2}d/^{1}p$	15	1.04	1.16
ATLAS Z $\sqrt{s} = 5.02$ TeV [119]	²⁰⁸ Pb	14	0.91	0.93
CMS Z $\sqrt{s} = 5.02$ TeV [120]	²⁰⁸ Pb	12	0.6	0.6
CMS W ⁻ $\sqrt{s} = 5.02$ TeV [121]	²⁰⁸ Pb	10	1.02	1.07
CMS W ⁺ $\sqrt{s} = 5.02$ TeV [121]	²⁰⁸ Pb	10	1.11	1.08
CMS W ⁻ $\sqrt{s} = 8.16$ TeV [122]	²⁰⁸ Pb	24	0.72	0.73
CMS W ⁺ $\sqrt{s} = 8.16$ TeV [122]	²⁰⁸ Pb	24	0.77	0.8
ALICE Z $\sqrt{s} = 5.02$ TeV [58] (*)	²⁰⁸ Pb	2	0.14	0.14
ALICE W ⁻ $\sqrt{s} = 5.02$ TeV [58] (*)	²⁰⁸ Pb	2	0.18	0.18
ALICE W ⁺ $\sqrt{s} = 5.02$ TeV [58] (*)	²⁰⁸ Pb	2	2.55	2.54
LHCb Z $\sqrt{s} = 5.02$ TeV [28] (*)	²⁰⁸ Pb	2	0.9	0.9
CMS Z $\sqrt{s} = 8.16$ TeV [61] (*)	²⁰⁸ Pb	36	2.49	2.49
ALICE Z $\sqrt{s} = 8.16$ TeV [60] (*)	²⁰⁸ Pb	2	0.02	0.03
Total Drell-Yan		240	1.08	1.11
CMS dijet pPb $\sqrt{s} = 5.02$ TeV [27]	²⁰⁸ Pb	85	[13.6]	[13.96]
CMS dijet pPb/pp $\sqrt{s} = 5.02 \text{ TeV} [27] (*)$	²⁰⁸ Pb	84	1.81	1.75
ATLAS photon pPb $\sqrt{s} = 8.16$ TeV [62]	²⁰⁸ Pb	46	[3.33]	[3.21]
ATLAS photon pPb/pp $\sqrt{s} = 8.16$ TeV [62] (*)	²⁰⁸ Pb	43	1.03	1.03
Total dataset		2151	1.11	1.09

Table 6 The number of effective N_{eff} and unweighted N_{unweight} replicas associated to the inclusion of the LHCb R_{pPb} data on the nNNPDF3.0 prior fit via reweighting, together with the number of data points and the values of the χ^2 for this dataset before and after reweighting

N _{eff}	Nunweight	<i>n</i> _{dat}	χ^2_{prior}	χ^2_{rw}
185	200	37	32.16	0.66

Several interesting observations can be derived from the results presented in Tables 4 and 5. First of all, the global fit χ^2/n_{dat} values are satisfactory, with $\chi^2/n_{dat} \simeq 1.10$ for both nNNPDF3.0 variants. Actually, the values obtained for the nNNPDF3.0 fits with and without the constraints from the LHCb *D*-meson data are very similar in all cases. This observation is explained because, as discussed above, the LHCb *D*-meson data constraints are restricted to $x \leq 10^{-3}$ where there is little overlap with other datasets entering the nuclear fit, as also highlighted by the kinematic plot of Fig. 1. Given that one is combining $n_{dat} = 2151$ data points from 54 datasets corresponding to 7 different processes, such a satisfactory fit quality is a reassuring, non-trivial consistency test of the reliability of the QCD factorisation framework when applied to nuclear collisions. Likewise, a very good description of

the nuclear DIS structure function data is achieved, with $\chi^2/n_{dat} \simeq 1.02 \ (1.04)$ for 1784 data points for nNNPDF3.0 (its variant without LHCb *D* data). This fit quality is similar to that reported for nNNPDF2.0, see [25,26] for a discussion of the somewhat higher χ^2 values obtained for a few of the DIS datasets.

Concerning the new LHC gauge boson production datasets from pPb collisions added to nNNPDF3.0, a satisfactory fit quality is obtained for all of them except for the ALICE W^+ at 5.02 TeV (2 points) and CMS Z at 8.16 TeV (36 points) measurements. From the data versus theory comparisons reported in Fig. 12 (see also Appendix C) for the case of the CMS Z dataset, in the low dimuon invariant mass bin with $15 \leq M_{\mu\bar{\mu}} \leq 60$ GeV the NLO QCD theory predictions undershoot the data by around 10% to 20%. This shift should be reduced by the addition of the NNLO QCD corrections [123], which may be relatively large in this region. We have verified that the nNNPDF3.0 fit results are unaffected if this low invariant mass bin is removed. For the on-peak invariant mass bin, with $60 \leq M_{\mu\bar{\mu}} \leq 120$ GeV and for which the NNLO QCD corrections are relatively small, a good description of the experimental data is obtained except



Fig. 12 Comparison between the NLO QCD theory predictions based on the nNNPDF3.0 and nNNPDF3.0 (no LHCb D) fits with the corresponding experimental data for the first two $p_{T,dijet}^{avg}$ bins of the CMS

 $\sqrt{s} = 5.02$ TeV dijet production measurement (upper) and for the two dimuon invariant mass bins from the CMS $\sqrt{s} = 8.16$ Z production measurement (bottom panels)

for the left-most rapidity bin, where the cross-section is very small.

Concerning the CMS measurements of dijet production at 5.02 TeV and the ATLAS ones of isolated photon production at 8.16 TeV, in both cases presented as ratio between the pPb and pp spectra, one finds a fit quality of $\chi^2/n_{dat} \simeq 1.8$ and 1.0 respectively. In the case of the CMS dijets, inspection of the comparison between the fit results and data in the bottom panels of Fig. 12 (see Appendix C for the rest of the bins) reveals that in general one has a good agreement with the exception of one or two bins in the forward (proton-going) direction. In particular, the most forward bin systematically undershoots the NLO QCD theory prediction. We have verified that if the two most forward rapidity bins are removed in each $p_{T,\text{dijet}}^{\text{avg}}$ bin, the fit quality improves to $\chi^2/n_{dat} \simeq 1.3$ without any noticeable impact on the fit results. Hence, it is neither justified nor necessary to apply ad-hoc kinematic cuts in the dijet rapidity, and one can conclude that a satisfactory description of this dataset is obtained. In the case of the ATLAS isolated photon measurements, good agreement between data and theory is

obtained for the whole range of E_T^{γ} and η^{γ} covered by the data.

As indicated by Table 5, when the theory predictions based on nNNPDF3.0 are compared to the absolute pPb spectra for dijet production and isolated photon production, much worse χ^2/n_{dat} values are found, 13.6 and 3.3 for each dataset respectively. As discussed in Sect. 2.3, the prediction of the absolute cross-section rates at NLO QCD accuracy suffers from large uncertainties due to MHO effects. Dedicated studies of these two processes at NNLO QCD accuracy (such as those in [74,77]) will be required to determine if this data can be reliably included in an nPDF fit.

4.4 A-dependence of nuclear modifications

The results discussed so far have focused on the nuclear modifications of lead, which is the nuclear species for which hardscattering data from the LHC is available. Here we study how these nuclear modifications depend on the atomic mass number. Figure 13 displays the dependence with the atomic mass number A of the pulls defined in Eq. (4.2) for the nNNPDF3.0



Fig. 13 The dependence with the atomic mass number A of the pulls defined in Eq. (4.2) in nNNPDF3.0 for a range of nuclei from deuterium (A = 2) up to lead (A = 208). Recall from Eq. (4.2) that nuclear modifications associated to the different numbers of protons and neutrons have already been accounted for

global analysis. These pulls are displayed for Q = 10 GeV as a function of x for a range of nuclei from deuterium (A = 2) up to lead (A = 208). Recall that nuclear modifications associated to different numbers of protons and neutrons have already been accounted for. We note that a small value of the pull in Fig. 13 does not necessarily imply that nuclear corrections for such value of A are small, it can also mean that nPDF uncertainties are relatively large (for example due to lack of direct experimental constraints) as compared to other nuclei.

In the case of the gluon nuclear modifications, one can observe how the pulls are small and similar for light nuclear, all the way up to ²⁷Al. The pulls become somewhat larger as A is increased up to ¹³¹Xe, favoring shadowing and antishadowing at small and large-x respectively. However, it is only for the heavier nuclei, ¹⁹⁷Au and ²⁰⁸Pb, for which the pulls reach the 3σ level, providing evidence for shadowing and anti-shadowing at small and large-x respectively. The large impact of the LHCb D^0 -meson R_{pPb} data on R_g for Pb is clearly visible, and indirectly also constrains the nuclear modifications of Au. The fact that the absolute pulls increase with A arises from the combination of two factors: nuclear effects are known to become more important for heavier nuclei, and that the heavier nuclei benefit from the nPDF uncertainty reduction provided by the LHC measurements from pPb collisions.

A similar picture is observed for the pulls associated to the quark and anti-quark nuclear modification ratios. One difference is that in this case one observes nuclear modifications with associated pulls at the 1σ level already for the light nuclei, from deuteron onwards, e.g. with anti-shadowing at $x \simeq 0.1$. As was also the case for the gluon, the significance of small-x shadowing in the quark sector increases with the atomic mass number A, and reaches the 3σ level for the heavier nuclei at $x \simeq 10^{-3}$. For smaller values of x, nPDF errors grow up and this significance is washed out except for the heavier nuclei considered. Interestingly, the strong dependence with A observed for small-x shadowing is less clear for larger-x phenomena such as anti-shadowing and the EMC effect in the quark sector. In the specific case of the down quark, the pulls in the anti-shadowing region reach the 2σ level for $x \simeq 0.1$ only when considering the heavier nuclei, but such trend is not observed in the case of its up quark counterpart.

Then in Fig. 14 we present the relative 68% CL uncertainties on the nuclear modification ratios, $\delta(R_f^{(A)})$, evaluated at $Q = 10 \,\text{GeV}$ for the same nuclei as those presented in Fig. 13. For the lighter nuclei, these uncertainties are the smallest for the deuteron and then increase monotonically up to ²⁷ Al. The fact that nuclear modifications with low-A nuclei are well constrained follows not only from the free-proton boundary condition but also from the large amount of data taken on a deuteron target used in nNNPDF3.0. Even so, already for relatively light nuclei as ²⁷Al the uncertainties have become quite large, demonstrating how the A-dependence of our parametrisation is not over-constraining.



Fig. 14 The relative 68% CL uncertainties on the nuclear modification ratios, $\delta(R_f^{(A)})$, evaluated at Q = 10 GeV for the same nuclei as those presented in Fig. 13

For heavier nuclei, the results for $\delta(R_f^{(A)})$ depend on the flavour. For the gluon, we see that uncertainties keep increasing with A until we get to 131 Xe, but then 197 Au and 208 Pb are better constrained as compared to lighter nuclei. This is a direct consequence of the strong constraints imposed by the CMS dijet and LHCb D-meson data on the nuclear modifications of the gluon PDF. Remarkably, the PDF uncertainties for A = 208 (lead) are smaller than those of light nuclei such as A = 12 (carbon) for $x \leq 10^{-2}$. A similar picture applies for the up and down quarks and anti-quarks, where for example the uncertainties in ²⁰⁸Pb (and ¹⁹⁷Au) are clearly reduced as compared to 131 Xe for the entire x region considered. In this case, the origin of this improvement can be traced back to the information provided by the LHC measurements of weak gauge boson production in pPb collisions. This trend is however absent for the PDF uncertainties in the case of the total strangeness, most likely since the fit does not contain direct constraints on the nuclear modifications of strangeness in heavy nuclei.

A complementary picture of the *A*-dependence of our results is provided by the nuclear modification factors $R_f^{(A)}(x, Q)$ for different values of *A*. Figure 15 compares $R_f^{(A)}$ for three representative values of *A*: A = 208 (lead), A = 108 (silver) and A = 31 (the mean atomic mass number of nuclei typically encountered by ultra-high-energy neutrinos propagating through the Earth). While nuclear modifications are well constrained for lead, given the abundance of LHC data included in the fit for this nucleus, only a handful of points (corresponding specifically to DIS structure func-

tions) are available for silver, and none for A = 31. From this comparison one observes how the uncertainties on $R_f^{(A)}$ are largest for A = 108, due to the scarcity of experimental data and to the fact that this value of A is far from both A = 1, constrained by the proton boundary condition, and A = 208, for which most of the heavier nuclear data is available. In particular, for A = 108 the small-x gluon is consistent with no nuclear modifications within uncertainties. The predictions for A = 31 are obtained from the outcome of the neural network parametrisation, Eq. (3.1) trained to other values of A, and for this nuclear species $R_f^{(A)}$ turns out to be consistent with unity at the 68% confidence level.

A particularly interesting case is that of the nuclear modification factors associated to the deuteron, A = 2. The reason is that the treatment of deuteron data has been improved as compared to our previous analysis: in nNNPDF2.0, deuteron DIS and DY cross-sections were part of the proton baseline (where they were included assuming no nuclear effects). while now instead the free-proton baseline does not contain any deuteron data, which is instead considered entirely at the level of the nuclear fit. Hence, one expects the nuclear corrections associated to deuteron nuclei to be better constrained in nNNPDF3.0, since these are now being directly determined from the data rather than indirectly via the boundary condition. Figure 16 displays the nuclear modification ratios in nNNPDF3.0 for deuterium nuclei (A = 2), compared to those of nNNPDF2.0. While in both cases the deuteron nuclear modification ratios agree with unity within uncertainties, the nNNPDF3.0 predictions are indeed rather more precise than



Fig. 15 The nuclear modification factors $R_f^{(A)}(x, Q)$ at Q = 10 GeV for A = 208 (lead), A = 108 (silver) and A = 31 (the mean atomic mass number of nuclei typically encountered by ultra-high-energy neutrinos propagating through the Earth)



Fig. 16 The nuclear modification ratios in nNNPDF3.0 for deuterium (A = 2) compared to nNNPDF2.0

those of its predecessor. From these results, deuteron corrections for the light quarks appear to be constrained to be at the $\lesssim 1\%$ level in the kinematic region where deuteron experimental data is available, with somewhat larger uncertainties in the case of large-*x* antiquarks.

4.5 Comparison with other global nPDF analyses

Several groups have presented determinations of nuclear PDFs [25,32,33,97,124–132], which differ in terms of the input dataset, fitting methodology, and/or theoretical settings. Here we compare the nNNPDF3.0 results with two



Fig. 17 The nNNPDF3.0 predictions for the nuclear modification ratios in lead at Q = 10 GeV, compared to the corresponding results from the EPPS16 and nCTEQWZ+SIH global analyses. The PDF uncertainty bands correspond in all cases to 68% CL intervals

other recent nuclear PDF analyses² based on global datasets, namely EPPS16 [32] and nCTEQ15WZ+SIH [33]. The EPPS16 study considers fixed-target DIS and DY crosssections on nuclear targets complemented with LHC data on gauge boson and dijet production and with RHIC measurements. Follow up studies based on the EPPS16 framework have focused on the nPDF constraints provided by D-meson [86], dijet [133], and fixed-target large-x DIS [134] data. nCTEQ15WZ+SIH is the most recent nPDF analysis from the nCTEQ collaboration, building upon previous results first based on DIS, fixed-target DY, and RHIC data on nuclear targets [126], then extended to gauge boson production in pPb collisions [124, 125], and recently to single inclusive hadron (SIH) production from RHIC and the LHC [33]. Furthermore, a nCTEQ15 variant studying the nPDF constraints from low- Q^2 DIS structure functions at JLab has also been presented [135].

The nNNPDF3.0 predictions for the nuclear modification ratios $R_{f}^{(A)}(x, Q)$ are compared with its counterparts from the EPPS16 and nCTEQ analyses in Fig. 17. We display the results for the lead PDFs at Q = 10 GeV, where the uncertainty bands correspond in all cases to the 68% CL intervals. We note that the EPPS16 and nCTEQ15WZ+SIH Hessian uncertainties are provided as 90% CL, hence we rescale them to obtain 68% CL bands. To ease the interpretation of this comparison, the relative 68% CL uncertainties associated to these nuclear modification ratios are plotted separately in Fig. 18.

In general one finds reasonable agreement between the results of the three global analyses, but also some differences both in terms of central values and uncertainties. Concerning the gluon nuclear modifications, nNNPDF3.0 favours both a stronger shadowing at small-x and a more intense antishadowing at large-x as compared to the other two groups. Except for the region around $x \simeq 0.2$, where the nNNPDF3.0 nuclear ratio is somewhat higher, the nNNPDF3.0 predictions agree within uncertainties in the full x range with EPPS16, while for $x \leq 10^{-3}$ the nCTEQ prediction for R_g is instead higher and consistent with no gluon shadowing. In terms of the nPDF uncertainties on R_g , these turn out to be similar between the three groups in the region where the bulk of the data lies, $x \ge 10^{-2}$, while at smaller x those of EPPS16 become larger than those of nNNPDF3.0, the latter result being explained by the strong constraints provided by the LHCb D-meson measurements in this kinematic region.

In the case of the nuclear modifications associated to the up and down quarks, good agreement is found both in terms of the central values and of the PDF uncertainties among the three groups for the whole range of x. The good agreement between the three fits is, as expected, also present for the up and down antiquarks for $x \leq 10^{-2}$, where the valence contribution is negligible. On the other hand, for $x \geq 0.1$ the predictions for $R_{\tilde{u}}$ and $R_{\tilde{d}}$ from nNNPDF3.0 are rather different as compared to the other two groups, and furthermore

² While the new EPPS21 set has been presented in [97], the corresponding LHAPDF grids are not yet publicly available.



Fig. 18 Same as Fig. 17, now comparing the relative nPDF uncertainties associated to $R_f^{(A)}(x, Q)$

their uncertainties are also significantly larger in this region. We remark that the experimental constraints on the large-x nuclear antiquarks are limited, and hence the methodological assumptions play a bigger role.

The largest differences between the three groups are observed for the strange PDF: while nNNPDF3.0 and EPPS16 favour small-x shadowing along the lines of the up and down quark sea, nCTEQ displays a positive nuclear correction of up to 50% for $x \leq 0.1$ followed by a strong suppression at larger x. It is unclear what the origin of this difference is, especially since EPPS16 and nCTEQ share the same free-proton PDF baseline.

It should be noted that, due to DGLAP evolution, the comparison of nuclear modification factors across various groups may be subject to a different interpretation if it were carried out at other values of Q. In general, DGLAP evolution effects tend to smoothen out differences present at mediumand small-x as Q is increased. To highlight this point, we display in Fig. 19 the same comparison as in Fig. 17 for both the lowest scale Q = 1.3 GeV, common to all nPDF sets, and for a very high scale, Q = 1 TeV. One sees that the PDF uncertainties in the low-x nuclear modification factors are large at Q = 1.3 GeV, while they are markedly reduced at large energy scales Q = 1 TeV. As expected, for $x \leq 10^{-2}$ the differences between groups are reduced as the scale Qis increased due to DGLAP evolution. Nevertheless, differences remain up to Q = 1 TeV for the poorly known large-x antiquark and strange nuclear modification ratios. Interestingly, the evidence for small-x quark and gluon shadowing and for large-x gluon anti-shadowing found in nNNPDF3.0

at Q = 10 GeV persists up to the high scale considered here.

In summary, despite the several differences in input dataset, fitting methodology, and theory calculations adopted, a reasonably consistent picture emerges from the comparison between the three global analyses. Especially remarkable is the agreement for the up and down quark nuclear ratios, as well as for the corresponding antiquark ratios for $x \leq 0.1$. The main disagreements between the three groups are related to the gluon, in particular concerning the strength of small-x shadowing and large-x anti-shadowing, the strangeness nuclear modifications, and the behaviour of the nuclear antiquarks at large x. We note that for all these cases the choice of free-proton PDF baseline may play a role, e.g. the gluon and strange PDFs already exhibit discrepancies at the level of proton PDF fits.

5 Stability analysis

Here we present a number of studies assessing the stability of the nNNPDF3.0 results and studying the impact of specific datasets and methodological choices. First of all, we present the variant of nNNPDF2.0 used as starting point of the present analysis, differing from the published version in methodological improvements related to hyperparameter optimisation and to the implementation of the proton boundary condition. Second, we quantify the impact of those nuclear datasets that have been moved from the proton baseline to the nuclear PDF analysis as discussed in Sect. 2. Third, we study the con-



Fig. 19 Same as Fig. 17 now displayed at Q = 1.3 GeV (the lowest common scale among the three nPDF sets) and at Q = 1 TeV in the upper and lower panels respectively

straints provided by the CMS dijet cross-sections from pPb collisions on the gluon nPDF. Finally, we demonstrate the stability of nNNPDF3.0 upon two variations in the treatment of the LHCb D^0 -meson measurements: we apply different cuts on the D^0 -meson transverse momentum (i.e. restricting that data set to larger transverse momentum values); and we replace the measurements for the forward pPb-to-pp cross-section ratio with those for the forward-to-backward ratio.

5.1 nNNPDF2.0 reloaded

We consider first a variant of the nNNPDF2.0 analysis denoted by nNNPDF2.0r (where 'r' stands for 'reloaded' set). This variant differs from the published nNNPDF2.0 set for the methodological improvements described in Sect. 3, that we also summarise as follows.



Fig. 20 Comparison of nNNPDF2.0 with the nNNPDF2.0r variant. Results are shown for the lead PDFs at Q = 10 GeV normalised to the central value of nNNPDF2.0, and the uncertainty bands represent the 68% CL intervals

First, the range in x for which the proton boundary condition is imposed has been lowered from $x_{\min} = 10^{-3}$ to $x_{\min} = 10^{-6}$, motivated by the extension of the kinematic coverage that is provided by the nNNPDF3.0 dataset, in particular due to the LHCb D^0 -meson production crosssection as shown in Fig. 1. Since these measurements are also included in the proton baseline, ensuring that the freeproton boundary condition is satisfied down to $x_{\min} = 10^{-6}$ becomes necessary.

Second, the proton PDF baseline itself has been improved as compared to the one used in nNNPDF2.0. There, a variant of NNPDF3.1 with the heavy nuclear datasets (taken on iron and lead targets) removed was adopted. The new proton baseline in nNNPDF3.0 is also based on the NNPDF3.1 fitting methodology but it is now extended to include all the new datasets from pp collisions considered in NNPDF4.0 [24]. Specifically, this new proton baseline includes the datasets labelled with (*) in Tables 2.1–2.5 of [24] (with the exception of those included via reweighting), see also the discussion in App. B of [24] for more details. These datasets correspond, among others, to new measurements of inclusive and associated production of gauge bosons, single and top-quark pair production, and jet and photon production from ATLAS, CMS and LHCb. Furthermore, no deuteron or copper datasets are considered in this proton PDF baseline, since these enter the nuclear fit as discussed below. Crucially, the resulting proton PDF baseline contains the most updated measurements available from pp collisions for the same processes that are considered in the corresponding nuclear PDF analysis.

The third methodological improvement consists on the hyperparameter settings determined by means of the optimisation procedure described in Sect. 3.3. Interestingly, the optimal hyperparameters turn out to be very close to those found manually in the nNNPDF2.0 analysis, with the only moderate differences for the activation function, the weight initialization, and the learning rate of the SGD minimiser.

The aggregate impact of these various improvements is illustrated in Fig. 20, which compares the lead PDFs in nNNPDF2.0 and nNNPDF2.0r at Q = 10 GeV normalised to the central value of the former. One observes how in all cases the two fits agree within the corresponding 68% CL uncertainties, except for the up antiquark at very large-*x*. We also find that the PDF uncertainties in the region $x \leq 10^{-3}$ in nNNPDF2.0r are increased as compared to the published variant. This result implies that the nPDF uncertainties in nNNPDF2.0 were somewhat underestimated there, due to imposing the A = 1 limit in a restricted region of *x*. While differences are in general moderate in the data region, they can be marked in the extrapolation regions at small- and large*x* where there are limited experimental constraints. Overall, good consistency between the two fits is found.

5.2 The impact of the deuteron and copper NNPDF3.1 datasets

As discussed in Sects. 2 and 3, the nNNPDF3.0 analysis contains a number of datasets taken on deuteron and copper targets that previously were accounted for by means of the

proton PDF boundary condition. Specifically, these consist on the NMC [53] deuteron to proton DIS structure functions; the SLAC [54] and BCDMS [55] deuteron structure functions; and the E866 [56] fixed-target DY deuteron to proton cross-section ratio. Furthermore, this category also includes the fixed-target DY measurement performed on Cu by E605 [57]. Here we ascertain the impact of these deuteron and copper datasets by adding them on top of the nNNPDF2.0r fit.

Figures 21 and 22 compare nNNPDF2.0r with the same fit where the deuteron and copper datasets from NNPDF3.1 have been included, showing the nPDFs of deuterium (A =2) and copper (A = 64) nuclei respectively. Considering the results for A = 2, one finds good stability, with the impact of the deuteron fixed-target data most visible for the large-x up and down antiquarks (which are identical for this isoscalar nucleus), an effect which is consistent with the smallness of nuclear effects in deuterium.

More marked effects are found at the level of copper nuclei, Fig. 22, where the proton-copper DY cross-sections from E605 lead to a reduction of the nPDF uncertainties, in particular in the region with $x \gtrsim 10^{-2}$ where this data has kinematical coverage. The appreciable impact of these measurements on the nPDFs is consistent with the fact that direct constraints on the Cu nPDFs are limited to a few DIS structure function data points. Furthermore, while the central value of the up, down, and strange quarks is mostly unaffected (as is the case for the gluon), the large-*x* antiquarks are suppressed following the inclusion of the E605 data.

5.3 Impact of dijet production

Among the new datasets that enter the nNNPDF3.0 determination and discussed in Sect. 2, the CMS measurement of dijet production in pPb collisions at 5.02 TeV [27] is one of those carrying the most information on the nuclear PDFs. In our analysis we consider the ratio of pPb-to-pp dijet spectra, double-differential in the dijet average transverse momentum $p_{T,\text{dijet}}^{\text{ave}}$ and the dijet pseudo-rapidity η_{dijet} . As indicated in Fig. 1, this measurement covers a range in x between 10^{-3} and 1 and in Q^2 between 400 GeV² and 10⁵ GeV². Since jet production in hadronic collisions is dominated in this kinematic region by quark-gluon scattering [136], the CMS measurement provides direct constraints on the nuclear modifications of the gluon PDF for $x \gtrsim 10^{-3}$. We also point out that the ATLAS and CMS measurements of dijet cross-sections in pp collisions at 7 TeV are already accounted for by means of the free-proton PDF boundary condition.

Here we present a variant of nNNPDF3.0 where the CMS dijet cross-section ratio is the only measurement added on top of the NNPDF2.0r baseline fit defined in Sect. 5.1. Figure 23 displays the impact of these CMS dijet measurements

on the quark singlet and gluon nPDFs of lead when added to nNNPDF2.0r. Results are presented for the nuclear modification factor $R^{(A)}(x, Q)$ at Q = 10 GeV as well as for the corresponding pulls defined in Eq. (4.2). For the quark singlet nPDF, the impact of the dijet data is moderate and restricted to the small-x region, where a stronger shadowing is favored. In the case of the gluon nPDF, it is found that the dijet measurements significantly reduce the uncertainties for $10^{-3} \leq x \leq 0.4$. For smaller values of x, the nPDF uncertainty is unaffected but the central value of $R^{(A)}$ remains suppressed as compared to the nNNPDF2.0r reference, which in turn enhances the significance of small-x gluon shadowing. This comparison confirms that the CMS dijet cross-sections prefer a strong small-x shadowing of the lead gluon nPDF, a feature also reported in [133]. Furthermore, since the central value of the gluon around $x \simeq 0.2$ is unchanged but the uncertainties are almost halved, the CMS dijet data also enhances the fit preference for a strong gluon anti-shadowing in the large-x region.

The impact of the CMS dijet measurements on the nPDF fit is also illustrated by the comparison of the pulls before and after its inclusion, displayed in the bottom panels of Fig. 23. For the quark singlet, the dijet data enhances the pull for $x \leq x$ 10^{-2} , strengthening the evidence for quark sector shadowing in this region. For $x \leq 5 \times 10^{-3}$, outside the region covered by the CMS dijet data, uncertainties grow rapidly and the fit results are consistent with no nuclear modifications at the 68% CL. Considering the gluon nPDF, one finds that while the baseline fit is consistent with no small-x anti-shadowing within uncertainties, once the CMS dijets are accounted for this significance reaches the 3σ level, peaking at $x \simeq 10^{-2}$. The constraints provided by the CMS dijets are also visible for the large-x anti-shadowing, whose significance increases from the 2σ to the 3σ level. All in all, these comparisons illustrate how the CMS dijet measurements are instrumental in nNNPDF3.0 to pin down the modifications of the gluon PDF.

5.4 Impact of kinematic cuts on the D^0 -meson transverse momentum

As mentioned in Sect. 2, no kinematic cuts are applied to the transverse momentum of the D^0 meson, $p_T^{D^0}$, in the analysis of the LHCb D^0 -meson data entering our baseline fits. We assess the stability of our results upon this choice by repeating the reweighting of the prior fit displayed in Fig. 10 after applying a cut on $p_T^{D^0}$, for different values of the cut. We specifically consider the following cases: $p_T^{D^0} > 2$ GeV, $p_T^{D^0} > 3$ GeV, and $p_T^{D^0} > 5$ GeV. For each of them, Table 7 collects the same statistical estimators reported in Table 6: the number of effective replicas N_{eff} , the number of replicas in the unweighted set N_{unweight} , the number of data points, and



Fig. 21 Comparison of nNNPDF2.0r with the same fit where the deuteron and copper datasets from NNPDF3.1 have been included, see text for more details. Results are shown for the deuterium PDFs (A = 2)

at Q = 10 GeV normalised to the central value of nNNPDF2.0r, and the uncertainty bands represent the 68% CL intervals



Fig. 22 Same as Fig. 21 for the nPDFs corresponding to copper (A = 64) nuclei

the values of the χ^2 per data point before and after reweighting. We note that, as the cut on $p_T^{D^0}$ is increased, the value of the prior χ^2 decreases, the number of effective replicas increases, and the value of the χ^2 after reweighting remains similar irrespective of the $p_T^{D^0}$ cut.

Figure 24 displays the resulting PDF nuclear modification factors for the nNNPDF3.0 variants carried out with kinematic cuts of $p_T^{D^0} \ge 3$ GeV and $p_T^{D^0} \ge 5$ GeV at $Q^2 = 10$ GeV². The effect of introducing a $p_T^{D^0}$ cut is moderate, though generally leads an increase in the resul-



Fig. 23 The impact of the CMS dijet pPb-to-pp ratio measurements at 5.02 TeV on the quark singlet (left) and gluon (right panel) nPDFs of lead. We display results for the nuclear modification factors $R^{(A)}(x, Q)$ at Q = 10 GeV, comparing the nNNPDF2.0r fit with the variant includ-

ing the CMS dijet data (upper) as well as for the corresponding pulls defined in Eq. (4.2) (bottom panels). The dotted horizontal lines indicate the 3σ thresholds

Table 7 Same as Table 6, now for varying cuts on the transverse momentum of the D^0 meson $p_T^{D^0}$

p_T^D cut	$N_{\rm eff}$	Nunweight	<i>n</i> _{dat}	χ^2_{prior}	$\chi^2_{\rm rw}$
No p_T^D cut	185	200	37	32.2	0.66
$p_T^D > 2 \text{ GeV}$	330	200	29	11.8	0.53
$p_T^D > 3 \text{ GeV}$	443	200	25	6.7	0.54
$p_T^D > 5 \text{ GeV}$	776	200	17	2.8	0.57

tant nPDF uncertainties. The more restrictive the cut, the larger the uncertainty increase. For instance, in the region $x \simeq 10^{-4}$, the nPDF errors on the gluon nuclear modification factor increase by around a factor of two for $p_T^{D^0} \ge 5$ GeV. However, even in the conservative case, where the restriction of $p_T^{D^0} \ge 5$ GeV is applied to the LHCb D^0 -meson data, the reduction of nPDF uncertainties is substantial as compared to the no LHCb D^0 -meson scenario (see for example the comparison in Fig. 10) This fact highlights how even only a

subset of the LHCb data still imposes significant constraints on the small-*x* nPDFs. In addition, the consistency of the results obtained when restricting the data with a varying $p_T^{D^0}$ cut also indicate that the nNNPDF3.0 determination is robust upon introduction and variation of a cut on $p_T^{D^0}$.

5.5 Constraints from the D^0 -meson forward-to-backward ratio

In Sect. 4.2 we assessed the impact of the D^0 -meson production measurements from LHCb in nNNPDF3.0 in terms of the ratio between pPb and pp spectra in the forward region defined in Eq. (2.3). An alternative observable to assess the impact of the LHCb D^0 -meson data in the nPDF fit is provided by the ratio of forward-to-backward measurements defined in Eq. (2.4). Since in the nucleon-nucleon CoM frame LHCb measurements cover the range $1.5 < y^{D^0} < 4.0$ and $2.5 < y^{D^0} < 5.0$ for pPb (forward) and pPb (backwards) collisions respectively, the forward-to-backward ratio $R_{\rm fb}$ is



Fig. 24 Same as Fig. 10, now at $Q^2 = 10 \text{ GeV}^2$, comparing the baseline nNNPDF3.0 determination with the variants where kinematic cuts of $p_T^{D^0} \ge 3 \text{ GeV}$ and $p_T^{D^0} \ge 5 \text{ GeV}$ are applied to the LHCb D^0 -meson cross-section data, see also Table 7

provided in the three overlapping rapidity bins covering the region $2.5 < y^{D^0} < 4.0$, adding up to a total of 27 data points.

First of all, in Fig. 25 we display theoretical predictions for $R_{\rm fb}$ in these three rapidity bins computed using nNNPDF3.0 as input (which includes the constraints provided by $R_{\rm fb}$). This comparison accounts for both uncertainties due to PDFs and MHOs, and demonstrates that predictions based on nNNPDF3.0 also provide a satisfactory description of the $R_{\rm fb}$ data, which were not included in the fit. Hence, the information on the nPDFs provided by the two LHCb observables is consistent.

As an additional check of the stability of our results, we have studied the impact of the inclusion of the $R_{\rm fb}$ data on the nNNPDF3.0 prior described in Sect. 3.4. Figure 26 displays the theoretical predictions for the nNNPDF3.0 prior set (with the LHCb *D*-meson data accounted for only via the pp baseline) compared to the corresponding LHCb measurements of the forward-backward ratio $R_{\rm fb}$ as well as to the result of including this dataset in the fit by means of Bayesian reweighting. As in the case of Fig. 7, we display separately the uncertainties due to PDFs and MHOs for the prediction based on the prior fit. In the same manner as for the forward Pb-to-pp ratio Eq. (2.3), also in $R_{\rm fb}$ the PDF uncertainties dominate both over scale uncertainties (partially cancelling out in the ratio) and over the experimental errors. This assess-

ment indicates that the LHCb measurements of $R_{\rm fb}$ are also suitable to be included in nNNPDF3.0 via reweighting. As was the case for the $R_{\rm pPb}$ data, the theoretical predictions for $R_{\rm fb}$ display a significantly reduced PDF uncertainty once this dataset has been added to the prior via reweighting. In Table 8 we report the details of the reweighting and unweighting procedures.

Figures 27 and 28 then compare the impact on the nNNPDF3.0 prior fit of the LHCb D^0 -meson pPb data when accounted for using either the forward pPb-to-pp ratio $R_{\rm pPb}$, Eq. (2.3), or the forward-to-backward ratio $R_{\rm fb}$, Eq. (2.4), at the level of the lead PDFs and of the nuclear modification factors respectively. One finds that the outcome of including the LHCb D^0 -meson data using either R_{pPb} or R_{fb} is fully compatible, with the former leading to a somewhat larger reduction of the PDF uncertainties and hence justifying our baseline choice in the nNNPDF3.0 dataset. The obtained central values are also similar for the two observables, especially in the case of the gluon nuclear modification factor. We note that, as already remarked in Sect. 4.2, the impact of the LHCb D-meson data is substantial in the nuclear ratio, which accounts for the correlations between the proton and lead PDF uncertainties. These results demonstrate that the impact of the LHCb D-meson data in the nNNPDF3.0 determination is robust upon variations of the experimental observable included in the fit.



Fig. 25 Comparison between the LHCb data on the ratio of forward-tobackward measurements R_{fb} and the corresponding theoretical predictions based on nNNPDF3.0 (which includes instead the data on R_{pPb}).

The $R_{\rm fb}$ ratio is available in the three rapidity bins for which the forward (pPb) and backward (Pbp) measurements overlap. We display separately the PDF and scale uncertainties

6 (Ultra-)high-energy neutrino-nucleus interactions

As motivated in Sect. 1, precise and accurate knowledge of nPDFs is crucial for predicting the absolute rate of ultrahigh-energy (UHE) neutrino-nucleon DIS interactions. This information is important for the interpretation of UHE neutrino events observed at large-volume based neutrino detectors such as IceCube [15] and KM3NeT [16], which can in turn provide vital information on the rates of atmospheric and cosmic neutrino production mechanisms. At yet higher energies (beyond the PeV), proposed large volume detectors such as GRAND [137] or POEMMA [138] may also contribute to our knowledge of the cosmic neutrino flux for energies up to 10^9 GeV (see [139] for a feasibility study). In those cases, knowledge of nuclear corrections is either necessary for describing neutrino-matter interactions within the detector volume (e.g. water), or required to describe the attenuation rate of neutrinos as they travel through Earth towards the various detector [10]. The uncertainty related to the magnitude of these nuclear corrections is the dominant source of theoretical uncertainty in describing UHE neutrino-matter interactions (see Fig. 5 of [140] for a breakdown of the various uncertainties).

We are now in a position to present updated predictions for UHE neutrino-nucleus cross-sections based on nNNPDF3.0. Our calculational settings follow [9] for the neutrino-nucleon DIS cross-section and use APFEL [68] to evaluate the structure functions for both charged- and neutral-current interactions. These calculations are performed in the FONLL general-mass variable flavour number scheme (consistently with the nNNPDF3.0 fit), but differ from the calculation presented in [9] through the inclusion of two-quark mass contributions to the charged-current DIS structure function. The latter contributions are necessary to account for fixedorder corrections of the form $\alpha_s \ln[m_b]m_t^2$ when following the FONLL implementation [141], and become numerically relevant in the region of $E_{\nu} \geq 10^6$ GeV, where E_{ν} is the energy of the neutrino (see the discussion in App. B.3 of [10]). These additional corrections are evaluated with an independent code developed in [142].



Fig. 26 Same as Fig. 7 now for the case in which the LHCb data on the forward-to-backward ratio $R_{\rm fb}$ defined in Eq. (2.4) is added to the prior set by reweighting

In the following, we present results separately for inclusive cross-sections in charged- and neutral-current DIS as a function of E_{ν} . Predictions are provided assuming an isoscalar nuclear target with nuclear mass numbers of A = 1, 16, and 31. These choices are representative of a free nucleon, and oxygen nucleon, and the average atomic mass number $\langle A \rangle$ encountered by a neutrino traversing Earth respectively. Those values of A are hence relevant for describing neutrinomatter interactions within a detector volume composed of H₂O molecules (e.g. IceCube, KM3NeT), as well as neutrinos traveling through the Earth. Notably, here we focus only on the dominant neutrino-nucleon DIS contribution to the cross-section for which the presented nPDFs are relevant. There are additional (in)elastic resonant and coherent scattering contributions [140, 143–146] which must also be included to achieve percent-level accurate predictions (see [10] for a summary).

In Fig. 29 the results for the charged- (left) and neutralcurrent (right) cross-sections are shown for predictions based on nNNPDF3.0 for A = 1, 16, 31. The central value and uncertainty band represent the median and 68% CL interval Table 8Same as Table 6, nowfor the case of the inclusion ofthe LHCb data on R_{fb} to theprior fit by means ofreweighting

Neff	n _{dat}	$\chi^2_{\rm prior}$	$\chi^2_{\rm rw}$
509	27	11.63	0.55

respectively, and in each case the cross-sections are shown normalised with respect to the A = 1 central value. At low E_{ν} values, the nuclear corrections act to lower the inclusive cross-section by 1 (2)% for A = 16 (31), which are corrections that are of the same magnitude as the A = 1PDF uncertainties (i.e. those in the absence of nuclear corrections). In the PeV (10⁶ GeV) energy regime, a kinematic region currently accessible by neutrino telescopes, the nuclear corrections remain negative and amount to $\simeq 2$ (3)% for A = 16 (31). Even at the highest energies, the overall PDF uncertainties remain below 10% and the nuclearinduced suppression of the central values is at most 4%. Note that unlike the previous determinations [9,10,140], the nuclear dependence of these cross-sections is computed



Fig. 27 The impact of the D^0 -meson production data from pPb collisions on the lead PDF at Q = 10 GeV. We compare the nNNPDF3.0 prior set with the outcome of the reweighting with the LHCb D^0 -meson

pPb data using either the forward pPb-to-pp ratio $R_{\rm pPb}$, Eq. (2.3), or the forward-to-backward ratio $R_{\rm fb}$, Eq. (2.4). Results are presented normalised to the central value of the nNNPDF3.0 prior



Fig. 28 Same as Fig. 27 for the nuclear modification factors $R_f^{(A)}(x, Q^2)$

directly without the need to factorise free-nucleon PDF and nPDF effects.

In Fig. 30 we display results for the absolute cross-sections in charged-current DIS predicted for A = 16 (left) and A = 31 (right). Predictions are obtained with nNNPDF3.0, nNNPDF3.0 (no LHCb *D*), nNNPDF2.0, and in each case the central value and uncertainties represent the median and 68% CL intervals. For comparison, these predictions have been normalised to the central value of the nNNPDF3.0 result. Overall, these predictions demonstrate the improve-



Fig. 29 Comparison of the inclusive CC (left) and NC (right) neutrinonucleon cross-section as a function of incident neutrino energy. Predictions are shown for isoscalar nuclear target with A = 1, 16, 31, where



Fig. 30 Comparison of the inclusive CC neutrino-nucleon crosssection as a function of incident neutrino energy for different nPDF sets. Predictions are shown for an isoscalar nuclear target with A = 16

ment with respect to the previous determination of nPDFs (nNNPDF2.0). This improvement is a result of the knowledge of the quark and gluon PDFs at small-*x* values, which is driven by the inclusion of both dijet and the LHCb *D*meson data. In practice, the inclusion of LHCb *D*-meson data in nNNPDF3.0 is found to have only a moderate impact on these predictions. This is because the nuclear corrections for the PDFs of low mass nuclei (i.e. A = 16, 31) at small-*x* values are found to be small, combined with the fact that the boundary condition for the nPDF fit (i.e. the proton baseline) is similar whether the LHCb *D*-meson data is included or not (see Fig. 2).

Overall, the results presented here demonstrate the important role played by collider physics data in improving our



the uncertainty bands represent the nPDF 68% CL intervals. The prediction are normalised with respect to the A = 1 central value



(left) and A = 31 (right), and the uncertainty bands represent the nPDF 68% CL intervals. Each prediction is shown normalised with respect to the nNNPDF3.0 central value

understanding of scattering processes which are essential to the study of both atmospheric and astrophysical neutrinos.

7 Delivery, usage, summary and outlook

The nNNPDF3.0 analysis presented in this paper has led to the determination of two nPDF sets, obtained with and without the LHCb *D*-meson production data respectively. In comparison to the previous nNNPDF2.0 analysis, they both benefit from an extended dataset and from a more sophisticated fitting methodology. We list the nPDF grid files that are made available in the LHAPDF6 format in Sect. 7.1, provide prescriptions for their usage in Sect. 7.2, and present a summary of the main features of nNNPDF3.0 and of possible future developments in Sect. 7.3.

7.1 Delivery

The nNNPDF3.0 parton sets are made available as interpolation grids in the LHAPDF6 format [31] for all phenomenologically relevant nuclei from A = 1 to A = 208. Grid files are available both for the nPDFs of bound protons, $f^{(p/A)}(x, Q^2)$, and for bound average nucleons, $f^{(N/A)}(x, Q^2)$, see the conventions described in Appendix A. Each of these sets is composed by $N_{\rm rep} = 200$ (250) correlated replicas for the fits with (without) the LHCb D-meson data. In addition, for the nNNPDF3.0 variant without the LHCb D-meson data, we also make available high-statistics grids with $N_{\rm rep} = 1000$ replicas.

The nPDF sets that include the LHCb D-meson production measurements are named:

where each of these grid files contains $N_{\rm rep} = 200$ replicas, fully correlated among the different values of A. The names indicated in blue correspond to nuclear species for which direct experimental constraints are not available, and which are made available (via the continuous A parameterisation of the nPDFs) because of their phenomenological relevance.

$f^{(N/A)}(x,Q^2)$	$f^{(p/A)}(x,Q^2)$
nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_p	nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_p
nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_A2_Z1	nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_p_
nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_A4_Z2	nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_p_
nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_A6_Z3	nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_p_
nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_A9_Z4	nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_p_
nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_A12_Z6	nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_p_
nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_A14_Z7	nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_p_
nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_A16_Z8	nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_p_
nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_A27_Z13	nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_p_
nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_A31_Z15	nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_p_
nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_A40_Z20	nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_p_
nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_A56_Z26	nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_p_
nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_A64_Z29	nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_p_
nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_A108_Z54	nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_p_
nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_A119_Z59	nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_p_
nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_A131_Z54	nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_p_
nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_A184_Z74	nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_p_
nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_A197_Z79	nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_p_
nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_A208_Z82	nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_p_

_D2 He4 Li6 Be9 C12 N14 016 A127 A31 Ca40 Fe56 Cu64 Ag108 Sn119 Xe131 W184 Au197 Pb208 The nPDF sets that do not include the LHCb *D*-meson production measurements are named:

$f^{(N/A)}(x,Q^2)$

nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_p nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_A2_Z1 nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_A4_Z2 nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_A6_Z3 nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_A9_Z4 nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_A12_Z6 nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_A14_Z7 nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_A16_Z8 nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_A27_Z13 nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_A31_Z15 nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_A40_Z20 nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_A56_Z26 nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_A64_Z29 nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_A108_Z54 nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_A119_Z59 nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_A131_Z54 nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_A184_Z74 nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_A197_Z79 nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_A208_Z82

with $N_{\rm rep} = 250$ replicas each. The corresponding sets with $N_{\rm rep} = 1000$ replicas have the same names with an additional suffix _1000. The nPDF sets indicated in blue are as above.

The nPDF sets are also available on the NNPDF Collaboration website: http://nnpdf.mi.infn.it/for-users/nnnpdf3-0/.

7.2 Usage

As discussed in previous nNNPDF studies [25,26], the recommended usage of the nNNPDF3.0 sets is given by the following prescription. Consider a general nPDF-depending quantity, indicated schematically by

$$\mathcal{F}\left[f_{i_1}^{(p/A_1)}(x_1, Q_1), f_{i_2}^{(p/A_2)}(x_2, Q_2), \ldots\right].$$
(7.1)

This quantity could represent e.g. a nPDF, $\mathcal{F} = f_g^{(p/A)}(x, Q)$, a nuclear ratio, $\mathcal{F} = f_g^{(p/A)}(x, Q)/f_g^{(p)}(x, Q)$, a protonlead LHC cross-section, or a UHE cross-section. To evaluate the most-likely value and uncertainty for \mathcal{F} based on nNNPDF3.0, first one evaluates this quantity for the N_{rep} replicas composing this set:

$$\mathcal{F}^{(k=1)}, \mathcal{F}^{(k=2)}, \mathcal{F}^{(k=3)}, \dots, \mathcal{F}^{(k=N_{\text{rep}})},$$
 (7.2)

recalling that within a given set, different values of A are fully correlated (including A = 1, the free-proton baseline).

$f^{(p/A)}(x,Q^2)$

nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_p nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_p_D2 nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_p_He4 nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_p_Li6 nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_p_Be9 nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_p_C12 nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_p_N14 nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_p_016 nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_p_A127 nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_p_A31 nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_p_Ca40 nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_p_Fe56 nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_p_Cu64 nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_p_Ag108 nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_p_Sn119 nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_p_Xe131 nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_p_W184 nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_p_Au197 nNNPDF30_nlo_as_0118_noLHCbD_p_Pb208

Next, order the elements of Eq. (7.2) in ascending order and remove symmetrically (100 - X)% of the replicas with the highest and lowest values. The resulting interval defines the X% confidence level for this quantity, given the nPDF set used in the calculation.

For instance, a 68% CL interval (corresponding to a 1- σ interval for a Gaussian distribution) is obtained by keeping the central 68% replicas by removing the lowest 16% and highest 16% of the (ordered) replicas. The best-fit value for the quantity \mathcal{F} is taken to be the median evaluated over all of the replicas.

The rationale for estimating the nPDF uncertainties as CL intervals, as opposed to the variance, is that nNNPDF3.0 probability distributions are not always well described by a Gaussian approximation. We also note that implementations of this procedure are available in most numerical libraries. For example in NumPy if F corresponds to the (unordered) array containing the $N_{\rm rep}$ replicas of \mathcal{F} , one can compute the lower and upper limits of the 68% CL interval with high = np.nanpercentile(F, 84) and low = np.nanpercentile(F, 16).

7.3 Summary and outlook

The nNNPDF3.0 analysis presented in this work is based on an extensive set of measurements using nuclear probes. These include in particular pPb LHC data for dijet, isolated photon and D^0 -meson production. A key aspect of nNNPDF3.0 is the coherent treatment of the experimental input in both the proton, deuteron, and nuclear PDFs. This ensures its consistent theoretical and methodological treatment throughout the fitting procedure.

Overall we find an excellent compatibility between the constraints provided by the data already in nNNPDF2.0 and the new data in nNNPDF3.0. The new data significantly improves the precision with which nuclear modification factors are determined. In particular, we have established strong evidence of deviations from the free-proton baseline for small-x shadowing in lead nuclei both in the quark and in the gluon sector, as well as for gluon anti-shadowing at large-x also in the case of lead. Furthermore, we have studied the dependence of the nuclear modification factors on the atomic number A, assessed the robustness of nNNPDF3.0 with respect to variations in the input dataset and the fitting methodology, and outlined the impact on nPDFs of specific processes, in particular of dijet and D-meson production cross-sections.

As a representative phenomenological application of nNNPDF3.0, we have presented updated predictions for the ultra-high-energy neutrino-nucleus scattering cross-sections for different nuclear targets. We have considered A = 16, relevant for neutrino scattering off water and ice targets, and A = 31, required for the calculations of neutrino flux attenuation due to their interactions with matter within Earth before being detected. In both cases the significance of nuclear modification effects, in particular small-x shadowing, are enhanced in comparison to nNNPDF2.0, and exhibit substantially reduced theory uncertainties.

The results presented in this work could be expanded in several theoretical, experimental, and methodological aspects. Concerning theory, the accuracy of the nPDF determination could be improved by including NNLO QCD corrections in the solution of the DGLAP equations and in the hard-scattering cross-sections. One could also account for missing higher-order corrections as additional correlated uncertainties, *e.g.* by means of the method developed in [69, 70]. Even if the fit quality of nNNPDF3.0 is overall very good, the precision of forthcoming LHC measurements is expected to increase with the higher luminosity achieved in Run III. Higher-order corrections may therefore become essential to describe future data, especially for absolute spectra in processes such as dijet and isolated photon production for which the NLO calculations are currently unsatisfactory. The inclusion of higher-order corrections (and theory uncertainties) is likely relevant for the description of D-meson data, which has a large impact on nPDFs in the region of small-*x*. This was already indicated by the study [86], which showed that the treatment of $\mathcal{O}(\alpha_s^4)$ terms in *D*-meson production has a small but noticeable impact on the extracted value of the gluon PDF.

Concerning experimental data, additional analyses of LHC Run II pPb collision measurements are expected to become available, as are new analyses of LHC Run III. In particular, the upcoming pO and OO LHC runs [6] will constrain the nuclear modification factors for a much lower value of A than pPb collisions. One such example is dijet production [147]. In addition, nuclear structure function measurements in fixed-target DIS at JLab [134] may be used to improve the determination of nuclear modifications at very large values of x. In the longer term, nPDFs will be probed at the EIC [17–19], by means of GeV-scale lepton scattering on light and heavy nuclei, and at the FPF [20], by means of TeV-scale neutrino scattering on heavy nuclear targets.

Finally, concerning methodology, one may consider integrating more coherently the free-proton PDF boundary condition with the *A*-dependent nPDFs. Given that, in general, proton-nucleon collision constrain both proton and nuclear PDFs, and that both will be probed with similar precision, this separation appears to be artificial and undesirable. A more sophisticated approach should aim to determining proton, deuteron, and nuclear PDFs simultaneously within a single QCD analysis. Such an approach will bypass the need to carry out proton and nuclear fits separately, and to use one as input to the other. Such a program, which is being developed, e.g. for the simultaneous determination of (polarised) PDFs and fragmentation functions [148–150], represents a major milestone to fully exploit a much wider range of future measurements.

Acknowledgements We are grateful to Jake Ethier and Gijs van Weelden for previous contributions relevant to this work. We thank Kari Eskola, Petja Paakkinen, and Hannu Paukkunen for discussions and information about the EPPS16 analysis and for providing benchmark numbers for their dijet and *D* meson production calculations. We thank Pit Duwentaster and Fred Olness for information concerning the nCTEQ15 analyses. R. A. K. and J. R. are (partially) supported by the Dutch Research Council (NWO). T. G. is supported by NWO via an ENW-KLEIN-2 project. E. R. N. is supported by the U.K. Science and Technology Facility Council (STFC) grant ST/P000630/1. The research of T. R. has been partially supported by an ASDI grant of The Netherlands eScience Center.

Data Availability Statement This manuscript has associated data in a data repository. [Authors' comment: The nuclear PDF sets are available on the NNPDF Collaboration website: http://nnpdf.mi.infn.it/forusers/ nnnpdf3-0/ or on the LHAPDF website: https://lhapdf.hepforge.org/ pdfsets.html.]

Open Access This article is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons licence, and indicate if changes were made. The images or other third party material in this article

are included in the article's Creative Commons licence, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the article's Creative Commons licence and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder. To view a copy of this licence, visit http://creativecomm ons.org/licenses/by/4.0/.

Funded by SCOAP³.

Appendix A: Notation and conventions

Throughout this work we adopt the following conventions.

- The laboratory frame refers to the reference frame of the asymmetric pPb collisions as they take place at LHC, see also the discussion in Appendix B.
- The nucleon–nucleon (NN) or CoM frame refers to the reference frame where the two colliding nucleons (one from the proton beam and another from the lead nucleus) have a vanishing total three-momentum, $\mathbf{p}_{tot} =$ $\mathbf{p}_p + \mathbf{p}_{N/Pb} = 0$, where $\mathbf{p}_{N/Pb}$ indicates the average linear momentum carried by a nucleon N (proton or neutron) within the lead nucleus.
- pPb (Pbp) collisions indicate collisions where the proton beam circulates in the positive (negative) *z*-direction in the laboratory frame, corresponding to forward (backward) rapidity regions in this reference frame.

Hence in pPb (Pbp) collisions the region z > 0 (z < 0) corresponds to the proton–going direction, and z < 0 (z > 0) to the lead–going direction instead.

• The nPDFs $f^{(A)}(x, Q)$ of a nucleus with atomic charge Z and atomic mass number A, following the convention used in nNNPDF2.0, are defined as:

$$f^{(A)}(x, Q) = A f^{(N/A)}(x, Q)$$

= $\left(Z f^{(p/A)}(x, Q) + (A - Z) f^{(n/A)}(x, Q)\right), (A.1)$

such that the nPDF $f^{(N/A)}(x, Q)$ corresponding to the average bound nucleon N within the nucleus A is given by

$$f^{(N/A)}(x, Q) = \frac{Z}{A} f^{(p/A)}(x, Q) + \frac{(A-Z)}{A} f^{(n/A)}(x, Q),$$
(A.2)

where f is a quark or the gluon. For (Z, A) = (1, 1) one reproduces the free-proton PDFs.

 $f^{(p/A)}$ and $f^{(n/A)}(x, Q)$ denote the nPDFs of bound protons and neutrons, respectively, within a nucleus with atomic mass number A, and are related to each other via isospin symmetry e.g. $u^{(p/A)} = d^{(n/A)}$.

• Genuine nuclear effects on the nPDFs correspond to the case where these differ from their free-nucleon counterparts once isospin effects are accounted for, that is,

$$R_{f}^{(A)}(x,Q) \equiv \frac{f^{(N/A)}(x,Q)}{\frac{Z}{A}f^{(p)}(x,Q) + \frac{(A-Z)}{A}f^{(n)}(x,Q)} \neq 1,$$
(A.3)

where $f^{(p)}$ and $f^{(n)}$ are the free proton and neutron PDFs, again related to each other by isospin symmetry.

Appendix B: Reference frames in asymmetric pPb collisions

An important difference between pp and pPb collisions at the LHC is that the latter are asymmetric because the energy per nucleon of the lead projectile is smaller as compared to the proton one. This implies that the final state of the collision will be boosted along the proton–going direction, and hence that the laboratory frame does not coincide with the CoM frame in these collisions. In this appendix we review the treatment of asymmetric pPb collisions and the role played by the transformation between the laboratory and the center-of-mass frame in the global nPDF analysis.

Boost between laboratory and CoM frames When accelerated in opposite directions at the LHC, the proton and lead beams are required to have an equal magnetic rigidity³ [151]. This implies that the energy of lead in the laboratory frame, $E_{\rm pb}^{\rm lab}$, must be related to that of the colliding protons $E_{\rm p}^{\rm lab}$ by $E_{\rm pb}^{\rm lab} = ZE_{\rm p}^{\rm lab}$, where the atomic number for lead is Z = 82. In the laboratory frame we can express the four-momenta of the proton $p_{\rm p}^{\mu}$ and of the average nucleon N in lead, denoted as $p_{\rm N/Pb}^{\mu}$, by

$$p_{\rm p}^{\mu} = (E_p, 0, 0, E_p),$$

$$p_{\rm N/Pb}^{\mu} = \left(\frac{Z}{A}E_p, 0, 0, -\frac{Z}{A}E_p\right),$$
 (B.1)

where the atomic mass number for lead is A = 208, we neglect nucleon mass effects, the beams collide along the *z*direction, and the positive direction coincides with the proton direction of motion. The total four-momentum and CoM energy of the nucleon–nucleon collision is given by

$$p_{\text{tot}}^{\mu} = p_{\text{p}}^{\mu} + p_{\text{N/Pb}}^{\mu} = \left(E_{p} + \frac{Z}{A}E_{p}, 0, 0, E_{p} - \frac{Z}{A}E_{p}\right),$$
(B.2)

³ Defined as p/Z, the particle's linear momentum p normalised by its total electric charge Z.

$$\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = \sqrt{p_{\rm tot}^2} = 2\sqrt{\frac{Z}{A}}E_p \simeq 1.2558E_p. \tag{B.3}$$

Since $\sqrt{s_{\text{NN}}}$ is a Lorentz invariant, its value is the same in any reference frame and hence Eq. (B.3) holds both in the laboratory and in the (NN) CoM frame.

Equation (B.2), together with momentum conservation, implies that in the laboratory frame the final state of the pPb collision will move with a non-zero momentum $p_z > 0$ along the proton direction. Therefore, the value of p_z of the measured final state particles (and of their rapidity) will be different from that expected in the CoM frame, where $p_{z,tot} = 0$ vanishes by construction. Accounting for this asymmetry is necessary for the interpretation of hard-scattering crosssections in pPb collisions. Indeed, the rapidity y of a particle with energy E and linear momentum in the beam direction p_z is defined as

$$y = \frac{1}{2} \ln \left(\frac{E + p_z}{E - p_z} \right), \tag{B.4}$$

and depends on the specific reference frame (though rapidity differences do not). For a collision taking place in the CoM frame, one has that the final state is characterised by $p_z^{\text{tot}} = 0$ and hence y = 0. However, in the laboratory frame instead, using the four-vector in Eq. (B.2) one finds that the rapidity of the collision final-state in the laboratory frame is

$$y^{\text{lab}} = \frac{1}{2} \ln \frac{A}{Z} \simeq 0.46541,$$
 (B.5)

reflecting how after the collision the system keeps moving in the proton–going direction. Hence, a rapidity boost arises, $\Delta y \equiv y^{\text{lab}} - y = 0.46541$, between particle kinematics as measured in the laboratory frame and those predicted in the CoM frame that needs to be accounted for:

$$y^{\text{lab}} = y + \Delta y$$
 (from CoM frame to lab frame),
 $y = y^{\text{lab}} - \Delta y$ (from lab frame to CoM frame). (B.6)

This rapidity shift Δy between the two reference frames is invariant under longitudinal Lorentz boosts and therefore it is not affected by the partonic kinematics as discussed below. *Partonic kinematics* The general factorised expression for hard-scattering cross-sections in pPb collisions can be written as

$$\frac{d\sigma_{\rm pPb}}{dQ^2 dy} = \sum_{a,b} \int_{x_1}^1 d\xi_1 \int_{x_2}^1 d\xi_2 \ f_a^{\rm (p)}(\xi_1, Q^2) f_b^{\rm (Pb)}(\xi_2, Q^2) \\ \times \frac{d\hat{\sigma}_{ab}}{dQ^2 d\hat{y}} \left(\frac{x_1}{\xi_1}, \frac{x_2}{\xi_2}, Q^2\right), \tag{B.7}$$

where $y(\hat{y})$ denotes the rapidity of the hadronic (partonic) final state, Q^2 is the hard scale that makes the process perturbative, $f_a^{(p)}$ and $f_b^{(Pb)}$ indicate the PDFs of the proton and of the lead nucleus respectively (see Appendix A for the adopted conventions), and a, b are partonic indices. We have omitted the dependence on the factorisation and renormalisation scales for simplicity. Neglecting hadron and parton mass effects, and assuming the CoM reference frame, one can relate the incoming partonic \hat{p}_i^{μ} and hadronic p_i^{μ} fourmomenta as

$$\hat{p}_i^{\mu} = x_i p_i^{\mu} = x_i E(1, 0, 0, \pm 1), \quad i = p, N/Pb,$$
 (B.8)

where x_i is the momentum fraction carried by the colliding parton from nucleon *i*, $p_i^z = +x_i E (-x_i E)$ for i = p (i = N/Pb), and the nucleon energy *E* does not depend on *i* in this reference frame. One can then evaluate the hadronic and partonic collision energies in this reference frame as usual:

$$\sqrt{s} = \sqrt{(p_1 + p_2)^2} = 2E,$$
 (B.9)

$$\sqrt{\hat{s}} = \sqrt{(\hat{p}_1 + \hat{p}_2)^2} = \sqrt{x_1 x_2} \sqrt{s}.$$
 (B.10)

Even for collisions in this CoM frame, the final state particles will exhibit a non-trivial rapidity distribution related to the distribution in momentum fractions x_1 and x_2 dictated by the PDFs. Indeed, the rapidity of the produced final state assuming colliding partons carrying momentum fractions x_1 and x_2 is

$$y = \frac{1}{2} \ln \left(\frac{\hat{E} + \hat{p}_z}{\hat{E} - \hat{p}_z} \right)$$

= $\frac{1}{2} \ln \left(\frac{E(x_1 + x_2) + E(x_1 - x_2)}{E(x_1 + x_2) - E(x_1 - x_2)} \right)$
= $\frac{1}{2} \ln \left(\frac{x_1}{x_2} \right).$ (B.11)

Note that the distribution in rapidity *y* hence follows closely the distribution in x_1 and x_2 dictated by the PDFs through Eq. (B.7). This distribution will be in general asymmetric due to the difference between the proton and nuclear PDFs. Even in the absence of genuine nuclear effects, nuclear PDFs are different from the proton ones due to isospin effects.

For a 2 \rightarrow 1 type process such as Drell–Yan, Eq. (B.11) can be re-arranged, assuming leading-order kinematics, to write the momentum fractions x_1 and x_2 in terms of the rapidity of the reconstructed gauge-boson as

$$x_{1(2)} = \sqrt{\frac{Q^2}{s}} e^{(-)y},$$
(B.12)

with $Q^2 = m_V = \sqrt{\hat{s}}$. For $2 \rightarrow 2$ type processes a similar relation in terms of out-going particle kinematics may be written

$$x_{1(2)} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{s}} \left(E_{T,3} e^{(-)y_3} + E_{T,4} e^{(-)y_4} \right), \tag{B.13}$$

where the labels '3' and '4' refer to the outgoing particles. For the proton–nucleus scattering processes considered in this work, assuming leading-order kinematics, we have

$$E_{T,3} = E_{T,4} = \begin{cases} p_T^j & \text{Dijet production} \\ E_T^{\gamma} & \text{Photon production} \\ \sqrt{(p_T^c)^2 + m_c^2} & c\text{-quark production} \end{cases}$$
(B.14)

This information, in combination with the approximation $y_3 \approx y_4$, is used to estimate the kinematic coverage of the available experiment data which are displayed in Fig. 1.

Implications for pPb collisions. The relations in Eq. (B.6) make it possible to relate cross-sections measured in the laboratory frame with those predicted in the CoM frame and vice-versa by means of a rapidity shift

$$\left. \frac{d\sigma(Q^2, y)}{dQ^2 dy} \right|_{\text{lab}} = \left. \frac{d\sigma(Q^2, y - \Delta y)}{dQ^2 dy} \right|_{\text{NN}},\tag{B.15}$$

$$\frac{d\sigma(Q^2, y)}{dQ^2 dy}\Big|_{\rm NN} = \frac{d\sigma(Q^2, y + \Delta y)}{dQ^2 dy}\Big|_{\rm lab}.$$
 (B.16)

These relations are particularly useful when evaluating theoretical cross-sections for hard-probes in pPb collisions. The reason is that most available codes assume symmetric NN collisions, but the data is in many cases presented in the laboratory frame. As indicated by Eq. (B.15), it suffices to shift either the rapidity bins or equivalently the cross-section histograms by $\Delta y = 0.4651$ before or after the computation respectively. We also note that switching the (p) and (Pb) superscripts in Eq. (B.7) is equivalent to switching the minus and plus signs in Eq. (B.8), i.e. switching the proton and lead beams.

It is also worth mentioning that given pPb (Pbp) collisions, the data measured in the forward (backward) rapidity regions constrain the large-x region of the proton PDFs and the smallx region of the lead PDFs, see Eq. (B.13), and vice-versa in



Fig. 31 Comparison between the theoretical predictions based on both nNNPDF3.0 and the variant without the LHCb *D*-meson cross-sections and the ATLAS measurements of the ratio of isolated photon production spectra between pPb and pp collisions at $\sqrt{s} = 8.16$ TeV. Results are presented differential in the photon transverse energy E_T^{γ} for three

photon pseudo-rapidity η_{CM} bins in the CoM frame. The band in the theory prediction indicates the PDF uncertainty, and the bottom panels display the ratio to the central theory. No scale uncertainties are considered in this comparison. The value of the χ^2 to this dataset for both nNNPDF3.0 is also indicated in the legend



Fig. 32 Same as Fig. 31 for LHC datasets on gauge boson production in pPb collisions, specifically for the ATLAS and CMS Z production measurements at 5.02 TeV, and the charged lepton rapidity distributions for W^+ and W^- collisions from CMS at 5.02 TeV and 8.16 TeV

Pbp (pPb) collisions. The ATLAS and CMS detectors cover the central rapidity region and hence provide access to both forward and backward final states. The asymmetric configuration of the ALICE and LHCb detectors imply that final states are only detected in the forward rapidity region [152] and hence recording data from both pPb and Pbp collisions is instrumental to maximise the coverage in Bjorken-*x* for the lead PDF.

Appendix C: Comparison between nNNPDF3.0 and experimental data

In this appendix we present representative comparisons between the NLO QCD theoretical predictions obtained from nNNPDF3.0 and the corresponding experimental measurements. In particular, we focus on the LHC pPb datasets, with the exception of the LHCb D^0 -meson measurements that have been already discussed in Sects. 4 and 5. We describe first of all the data versus theory comparisons for those



Fig. 33 Same as Fig. 31 for other LHC datasets on gauge boson production in pPb collisions, in particular the ALICE and LHCb forward and backward measurements of W and Z production at 5.02 TeV and

8.16 TeV and the differential measurements of Z production at 8.16 TeV from CMS in two bins of the dimuon invariant mass $M_{\mu\bar{\mu}}$

datasets which are part of nNNPDF3.0, and then for completeness for those excluded from the nNNPDF3.0 baseline for the reasons discussed in Sect. 2.

Comparison with datasets included in nNNPDF3.0 To begin with, Fig. 31 displays a comparison between the theoretical predictions based on both nNNPDF3.0 and the variant without the LHCb *D*-meson cross-sections and the ATLAS measurements of the ratio of isolated photon production spectra between pPb and pp collisions at $\sqrt{s} = 8.16$ TeV.

Results are presented differential in the photon transverse energy E_T^{γ} for three photon pseudo-rapidity η_{CM} bins in the CoM frame.

The band in the theory prediction indicates the PDF uncertainty, and the bottom panels display the ratio to the central theory.

No uncertainty due to MHOs is considered in this comparison.



Fig. 34 Same as Fig. 31 for the CMS measurements of dijet production in proton-lead collisions at 5.02 TeV, presented in terms of the ratio between pPb and pp spectra

The value of the χ^2 to this dataset for both nNNPDF3.0 is also indicated in the legend. We note that the same format will be used for the rest of the plots in this appendix.

This comparison confirms that a good description of this dataset is achieved by the NLO QCD calculation in the three rapidity bins available.

Then in Figs. 32 and 33 we display similar comparisons as those in Fig. 31 for LHC datasets on gauge boson production in pPb collisions. Specifically, we show in turn the ATLAS and CMS Z production measurements at 5.02 TeV;

and LHCb forward and backward measurements of W and Z production at 5.02 TeV and 8.16 TeV; and the differential measurements of Z production at 8.16 from CMS in two bins of the dimuon invariant mass $M_{\mu\bar{\mu}}$. From this comparison, one can observe that in general there is very good agreement between the NLO QCD pre-

the charged lepton rapidity distributions for W^+ and W^-

collisions from CMS at 5.02 TeV and 8.16 TeV; the ALICE

dictions based on nNNPDF3.0 and the corresponding exper-

imental measurements. As expected, given that their differ-

ences are localised at small-x, the predictions based on the variant without the LHCb D-meson data are very similar to those from the baseline fit. The only pPb gauge boson production dataset for which the quality of the data description is somewhat unsatisfactory are the CMS differential measurements of Z production at 8.16 TeV. From the bottom plots of Fig. 33, we see however that for the on-peak region, with $60 \leq M_{\mu\bar{\mu}} \leq 120$ GeV, there is excellent agreement between theory and data for all rapidity bins except for the most backward ones, where the data undershoots theory by about 3σ . Concerning the off-peak invariant mass region, $15 \leq M_{\mu\bar{\mu}} \leq 60$ GeV, the theory undershoots the data by a factor which is more or less rapidity independent and that could be explained by the absence of NNLO QCD corrections, which are known to be non-negligible in this kinematic region.

Finally, Fig. 34 compares the NLO QCD calculations based on nNNPDF3.0 with the CMS measurements of dijet production at 5.02 TeV presented in terms of the ratio between pPb and pp spectra. These measurements are presented as a function of the dijet rapidity η_{dijet} in five bins of the dijet average transverse momentum $p_{T,\text{dijet}}^{\text{avg}}$. We find how in general there is good agreement between the CMS data and the theory calculations for most of the range in η_{dijet} and $p_{T,\text{dijet}}^{\text{avg}}$ covered. One difference with the LHC electroweak measurements is that for dijet production one can appreciate how the nNNPDF3.0 predictions exhibit reduced PDF uncertainties, especially for the forward and backward bins, as compared to the variant without the LHC D-meson crosssections included. The only noticeable discrepancy arises for the two most forward bins in η_{dijet} for the first four $p_{T,\text{dijet}}^{\text{avg}}$ bins, where the CMS data markedly undershoots the theory predictions. We have verified that in a fit where these forward bins are removed, the fit quality to the CMS dijets is improved down to χ^2/n_{dat} without any appreciable change at the level of the nPDFs themselves.

Appendix D: Reweighting validation

In this appendix we assess the performance of the Bayesian reweighting method, by comparing it with the direct inclusion of the same dataset in the prior nPDF set. As discussed in Sect. 3.4, in general the results of including a new dataset on the prior nPDF fit will not be identical in both methods. One reason is that the figure of merit used in the reweighting procedure is $\chi_{t_0}^2$ in Eq. (3.5), and hence it does not account for the theoretical constraints that enter the full χ_{fit}^2 in the fit, namely the A = 1 free-proton PDF boundary condition and the positivity of cross-sections. Furthermore, Bayesian reweighting assumes some degree of compatibility between the prior fit and the new data, such that the χ^2 evaluated over



Fig. 35 Comparison between the theoretical predictions based on nNNPDF2.0r and on two variants where the first bin (55 < $p_{T,dijet}^{avg}$ < 75 GeV) of the CMS dijet ratio data has been added either via direct inclusion in the fit or by means of Bayesian reweighting. The band in the theory prediction indicates the PDF uncertainty, while the bottom panels display the ratio to the central theory prediction. No estimate of uncertainties due to MHOs are considered in this comparison. We also indicate in the legend the corresponding values for the χ^2/n_{dat} in each case

the unweighted replicas for the new dataset follows (approximately) a χ^2 -like distribution. This condition may not be satisfied in the case of e.g. internal inconsistencies of the added dataset. Within a direct fit this problem is avoided, since stopping is based on look-back cross-validation rather than in reaching target χ^2 values. Finally, finite-sample effects may also lead to small differences, since formally reweighting and refitting coincide only in the N_{rep} , $N_{\text{eff}} \rightarrow \infty$ limit.

For this validation exercise, we consider nNNPDF2.0r as the prior nuclear PDF set and the first bin of the CMS dijet pPb/pp ratio measurements (55 < $p_{T,dijet}^{avg}$ < 75 GeV) as the new dataset to be added either via direct inclusion in the fit or by means of Bayesian reweighting. Figure 35 displays the comparison between the theoretical predictions based on nNNPDF2.0r and in the two associated variants where this dataset has been added either via direct inclusion in the fit or by means of reweighting. The band in the theory prediction indicates the PDF uncertainty, while the bottom panels display the ratio to the central theory prediction. We also indicate in the legend the corresponding values for the χ^2/n_{dat} in each case.

The nNNPDF2.0r prior describes this dataset (recall that only the first CMS dijet bin is considered here) rather poorly, with $\chi^2/n_{dat} = 3.24$ for $n_{dat} = 18$. The fit quality is markedly improved once this dataset is included in the fit either by direct inclusion or via reweighting, with $\chi^2/n_{dat} =$ 1.95 and 1.23 respectively. In both cases, we observe how the theoretical predictions move closer to the data, favouring large-*x* anti-shadowing (central rapidities) and small-*x*



Fig. 36 The nuclear modification ratios $R_f^{(A)}(x, Q^2)$ in nNNPDF2.0r, compared to the outcome of adding to nNNPDF2.0r the first $p_{T,dijet}^{avg}$ bin of the CMS dijet measurements either via direct inclusion in the fit of via Bayesian reweighting. We show the results for ²⁰⁸Pb (top) and ¹²C (bottom panels)

shadowing (forward and backward rapidities) respectively for the gluon nPDF. The reweighted predictions agree within uncertainties with the direct fit results for all the η_{dijet} bins considered. For the most forward and backward rapidity bins the reweighted predictions prefer smaller values for the crosssection ratio (i.e. a stronger suppression of the nPDFs), providing a slightly better description of the data. This may be explained by the fact that the evaluation of the χ^2 in the reweighting procedure is not constrained by the free proton boundary condition constraint. Consequently, the proton boundary condition can be modified in the reweighting procedure, which provides extra flexibility when describing the ratio observable.

Figure 36 then displays the nuclear modification ratios $R_f^{(A)}(x, Q^2)$ in nNNPDF2.0r compared to those associated to the variant fits where the CMS dijet data is added to the

prior either via direct inclusion in the fit of via Bayesian reweighting. From top to bottom, we show the results for lead (²⁰⁸Pb) and then for carbon (¹²C) nuclei. Recall that the reweighting procedure determines the weight of each replica taking into account the information contained in the new dataset, and hence it modifies the predictions for the nuclear modifications also for different values of A as compared to that for which the data is provided (A = 208 in this case).

In the case of the nuclear modifications of lead, we observe that in the kinematic region for which the CMS data provides sensitivity $(10^{-3} \le x \le 0.1)$ the reweighted results reproduce the qualitative behaviour of the direct fit predictions. In particular, for the gluon nuclear ratio the reweighting procedure correctly identifies the small-x suppression and the large-x enhancement as compared to the prior. As observed in Fig. 36, reweighting also tends to somewhat overestimate the impact of the new dataset as compared to direct inclusion in the fit, at least for this specific case. Hence this analysis confirms that reweighting captures the main features of the information provided by the new dataset on the nPDFs when the same value of A is considered. However, in the case of a low-A nuclei such as carbon (A = 12), reweighting appears to induce a reduction of the nPDF uncertainty absent in the direct fit. As discussed above, this effect may be attributed to the absence of the A = 1 boundary condition in the evaluation of the χ^2 value in the reweighting procedure.

We emphasise that the specific dataset considered in the exercise displayed in Figs. 35 and 36 represents an extreme case, in the sense that the CMS dijet measurement is one of the datasets carrying most information in the nNNPDF3.0 fit.

References

- J. Rojo, The partonic content of nucleons and nuclei. Oxford encyclopedia of physics (2019). arXiv:1910.03408
- K. Kovařík, P.M. Nadolsky, D.E. Soper, Hadronic structure in high-energy collisions. Rev. Mod. Phys. 92(4), 045003 (2020). arXiv:1905.06957
- 3. J.J. Ethier, E.R. Nocera, Parton distributions in nucleons and nuclei. Annu. Rev. Nucl. Part. Sci. **70**, 1–34 (2020). arXiv:2001.07722
- W. Fischer, J.M. Jowett, Ion colliders. Rev. Accel. Sci. Technol. 7, 49–76 (2014)
- 5. J. Jowett, Colliding heavy ions in the LHC, in 9th International Particle Accelerator Conference (2018)
- J. Brewer, A. Mazeliauskas, W. van der Schee, Opportunities of OO and pO collisions at the LHC, in *Opportunities of OO and* pO Collisions at the LHC (2021). arXiv:2103.01939
- C. Hadjidakis et al., A fixed-target programme at the LHC: physics case and projected performances for heavy-ion, hadron, spin and astroparticle studies. Phys. Rep. **911**, 1–83 (2021). arXiv:1807.00603
- A. Cooper-Sarkar, P. Mertsch, S. Sarkar, The high energy neutrino cross-section in the Standard Model and its uncertainty. JHEP 08, 042 (2011). arXiv:1106.3723

- V. Bertone, R. Gauld, J. Rojo, Neutrino telescopes as QCD microscopes. JHEP 01, 217 (2019). arXiv:1808.02034
- A. Garcia, R. Gauld, A. Heijboer, J. Rojo, Complete predictions for high-energy neutrino propagation in matter. JCAP 09, 025 (2020). arXiv:2004.04756
- A. Connolly, R.S. Thorne, D. Waters, Calculation of high energy neutrino-nucleon cross sections and uncertainties using the MSTW parton distribution functions and implications for future experiments. Phys. Rev. D 83, 113009 (2011). arXiv:1102.0691
- R. Gauld, J. Rojo, L. Rottoli, J. Talbert, Charm production in the forward region: constraints on the small-x gluon and backgrounds for neutrino astronomy. JHEP 11, 009 (2015). arXiv:1506.08025
- PROSA Collaboration, M.V. Garzelli, S. Moch, O. Zenaiev, A. Cooper-Sarkar, A. Geiser, K. Lipka, R. Placakyte, G. Sigl, Prompt neutrino fluxes in the atmosphere with PROSA parton distribution functions. JHEP 05, 004 (2017). arXiv:1611.03815
- 14. PROSA Collaboration, O. Zenaiev, M.V. Garzelli, K. Lipka, S.O. Moch, A. Cooper-Sarkar, F. Olness, A. Geiser, G. Sigl, Improved constraints on parton distributions using LHCb, ALICE and HERA heavy-flavour measurements and implications for the predictions for prompt atmospheric-neutrino fluxes. JHEP 04, 118 (2020). arXiv:1911.13164
- IceCube Collaboration, A. Achterberg et al., First year performance of the IceCube neutrino telescope. Astropart. Phys. 26, 155–173 (2006). arXiv:astro-ph/0604450
- KM3Net Collaboration, S. Adrian-Martinez et al., Letter of intent for KM3NeT 2.0. J. Phys. G 43(8), 084001 (2016). arXiv:1601.07459
- R. Abdul Khalek et al., Science requirements and detector concepts for the electron-ion collider: EIC yellow report. arXiv:2103.05419
- D.P. Anderle et al., Electron-ion collider in China. Front. Phys. (Beijing) 16(6), 64701 (2021). arXiv:2102.09222
- R.A. Khalek, J.J. Ethier, E.R. Nocera, J. Rojo, Self-consistent determination of proton and nuclear PDFs at the Electron Ion Collider. Phys. Rev. D 103(9), 096005 (2021). arXiv:2102.00018
- L.A. Anchordoqui et al., The forward physics facility: sites, experiments, and physics potential. arXiv:2109.10905
- F. Gelis, E. Iancu, J. Jalilian-Marian, R. Venugopalan, The color glass condensate. Annu. Rev. Nucl. Part. Sci. 60, 463–489 (2010). arXiv:1002.0333
- NNPDF Collaboration, R.D. Ball, E.R. Nocera, R.L. Pearson, Nuclear uncertainties in the determination of proton PDFs. Eur. Phys. J. C 79(3), 282 (2019). arXiv:1812.09074
- R.D. Ball, E.R. Nocera, R.L. Pearson, Deuteron uncertainties in the determination of proton PDFs. Eur. Phys. J. C 81(1), 37 (2021). arXiv:2011.00009
- R.D. Ball et al., The path to proton structure at one-percent accuracy. arXiv:2109.02653
- NNPDF Collaboration, R. Abdul Khalek, J.J. Ethier, J. Rojo, Nuclear parton distributions from lepton-nucleus scattering and the impact of an electron-ion collider. Eur. Phys. J. C 79(6), 471 (2019). arXiv:1904.00018
- R. Abdul Khalek, J.J. Ethier, J. Rojo, G. van Weelden, nNNPDF2.0: quark flavor separation in nuclei from LHC data. JHEP 09, 183 (2020). arXiv:2006.14629
- 27. CMS Collaboration, A.M. Sirunyan et al., Constraining gluon distributions in nuclei using dijets in proton–proton and proton–lead collisions at $\sqrt{s_{\rm NN}} = 5.02$ TeV. Phys. Rev. Lett. **121**(6), 062002 (2018). arXiv:1805.04736
- 28. LHCb Collaboration, R. Aaij et al., Study of prompt D^0 meson production in *p*Pb collisions at $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 5$ TeV
- NNPDF Collaboration, R.D. Ball et al., Parton distributions from high-precision collider data. Eur. Phys. J. C 77(10), 663 (2017). arXiv:1706.00428

- S. Carrazza, J. Cruz-Martinez, Towards a new generation of parton densities with deep learning models. Eur. Phys. J. C 79(8), 676 (2019). arXiv:1907.05075
- A. Buckley, J. Ferrando, S. Lloyd, K. Nordström, B. Page et al., LHAPDF6: parton density access in the LHC precision era. Eur. Phys. J. C 75, 132 (2015). arXiv:1412.7420
- K.J. Eskola, P. Paakkinen, H. Paukkunen, C.A. Salgado, EPPS16: nuclear parton distributions with LHC data. Eur. Phys. J. C 77(3), 163 (2017). arXiv:1612.05741
- 33. P. Duwentäster, L.A. Husová, T. Ježo, M. Klasen, K. Kovařík, A. Kusina, K.F. Muzakka, F.I. Olness, I. Schienbein, J.Y. Yu, Impact of inclusive hadron production data on nuclear gluon PDFs. Phys. Rev. D 104(9), 094005 (2021). arXiv:2105.09873
- New Muon Collaboration, P. Amaudruz et al., A reevaluation of the nuclear structure function ratios for D, He, Li-6, C and Ca. Nucl. Phys. B 441, 3–11 (1995). arXiv:hep-ph/9503291
- New Muon Collaboration, M. Arneodo et al., The structure function ratios F2(li)/F2(D) and F2(C)/F2(D) at small x. Nucl. Phys. B 441, 12–30 (1995). arXiv:hep-ex/9504002
- New Muon Collaboration, M. Arneodo et al., The A dependence of the nuclear structure function ratios. Nucl. Phys. B 481, 3–22 (1996)
- New Muon Collaboration, M. Arneodo et al., The Q**2 dependence of the structure function ratio F2 Sn/F2 C and the difference R Sn R C in deep inelastic muon scattering. Nucl. Phys. B 481, 23–39 (1996)
- European Muon Collaboration, J. Ashman et al., Measurement of the ratios of deep inelastic muon-nucleus cross-sections on various nuclei compared to deuterium. Phys. Lett. B 202, 603–610 (1988)
- 39. European Muon Collaboration, M. Arneodo et al., Measurements of the nucleon structure function in the range $0.002-\text{GeV}^2 < x < 0.17 \text{GeV}^2$ and $0.2 GeV^2 < q^2 < 8 GeV^2$ in deuterium, carbon and calcium. Nucl. Phys. B **333**, 1–47 (1990)
- 40. European Muon Collaboration, J.J. Aubert et al., Measurements of the nucleon structure functions $F2_n$ in deep inelastic muon scattering from deuterium and comparison with those from hydrogen and iron. Nucl. Phys. B **293**, 740–786 (1987)
- European Muon Collaboration, J. Ashman et al., A measurement of the ratio of the nucleon structure function in copper and deuterium. Z. Phys. C 57, 211–218 (1993)
- 42. J. Gomez et al., Measurement of the A-dependence of deep inelastic electron scattering. Phys. Rev. D **49**, 4348–4372 (1994)
- D.M. Alde et al., Nuclear dependence of dimuon production at 800-GeV. FNAL-772 experiment. Phys. Rev. Lett. 64, 2479–2482 (1990)
- 44. BCDMS Collaboration, A.C. Benvenuti et al., Nuclear effects in deep inelastic muon scattering on deuterium and iron targets. Phys. Lett. B **189**, 483–487 (1987)
- E665 Collaboration, M.R. Adams et al., Shadowing in inelastic scattering of muons on carbon, calcium and lead at low x(Bj). Z. Phys. C 67, 403–410 (1995). arXiv:hep-ex/9505006
- Fermilab E665 Collaboration, M.R. Adams et al., Shadowing in the muon xenon inelastic scattering cross-section at 490-GeV. Phys. Lett. B 287, 375–380 (1992)
- CHORUS Collaboration, G. Onengut et al., Measurement of nucleon structure functions in neutrino scattering. Phys. Lett. B 632, 65–75 (2006)
- 48. NuTeV Collaboration, M. Goncharov et al., Precise measurement of dimuon production cross-sections in ν_{μ} Fe and $\bar{\nu}_{\mu}$ Fe deep inelastic scattering at the Tevatron. Phys. Rev. D **64**, 112006 (2001). arXiv:hep-ex/0102049
- ATLAS Collaboration, G. Aad et al., Z boson production in p+Pb collisions at √s_{NN} = 5.02 TeV measured with the ATLAS detector. Phys. Rev. C 92(4), 044915 (2015). [arXiv:1507.06232]

- CMS Collaboration, V. Khachatryan et al., Study of Z boson production in pPb collisions at √s_{NN} = 5.02 TeV. Phys. Lett. B **759**, 36–57 (2016). arXiv:1512.06461
- 51. CMS Collaboration, V. Khachatryan et al., Study of W boson production in pPb collisions at $\sqrt{s_{\text{NN}}} = 5.02$ TeV. Phys. Lett. B **750**, 565–586 (2015). arXiv:1503.05825
- 52. CMS Collaboration, A.M. Sirunyan et al., Observation of nuclear modifications in W[±] boson production in pPb collisions at $\sqrt{s_{\text{NN}}} = 8.16$ TeV. Phys. Lett. B **800**, 135048 (2020). arXiv:1905.01486
- New Muon Collaboration, M. Arneodo et al., Accurate measurement of F2(d)/F2(p) and R**d R**p. Nucl. Phys. B 487, 3–26 (1997). arXiv:hep-ex/9611022
- L.W. Whitlow, E.M. Riordan, S. Dasu, S. Rock, A. Bodek, Precise measurements of the proton and deuteron structure functions from a global analysis of the SLAC deep inelastic electron scattering cross-sections. Phys. Lett. B 282, 475–482 (1992)
- 55. BCDMS Collaboration, A.C. Benvenuti et al., A high statistics measurement of the proton structure functions F(2) (x, Q**2) and R from deep inelastic muon scattering at high Q**2. Phys. Lett. B **223**, 485–489 (1989)
- NuSea Collaboration, R.S. Towell et al., Improved measurement of the anti-d/anti-u asymmetry in the nucleon sea. Phys. Rev. D 64, 052002 (2001). arXiv:hep-ex/0103030
- M.A. Nagarajan, J.P. Vary, Charge-exchange effects in elastic scattering with radioactive beams. Phys. Rev. C 43, 281–284 (1991)
- 58. ALICE Collaboration, J. Adam et al., W and Z boson production in p-Pb collisions at $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 5.02$ TeV. JHEP **02**, 077 (2017). arXiv:1611.03002
- LHCb Collaboration, R. Aaij et al., Observation of Z production in proton-lead collisions at LHCb. JHEP 09, 030 (2014). arXiv:1406.2885
- 60. ALICE Collaboration, S. Acharya et al., Z-boson production in p-Pb collisions at $\sqrt{s_{\text{NN}}} = 8.16$ TeV and Pb–Pb collisions at $\sqrt{s_{\text{NN}}} = 5.02$ TeV. JHEP **09**, 076 (2020). arXiv:2005.11126
- 61. CMS Collaboration, A.M. Sirunyan et al., Study of Drell–Yan dimuon production in proton–lead collisions at $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 8.16$ TeV. JHEP **05**, 182 (2021). arXiv:2102.13648
- 62. ATLAS Collaboration, M. Aaboud et al., Measurement of prompt photon production in $\sqrt{s_{\text{NN}}} = 8.16$ TeV *p*+Pb collisions with ATLAS. Phys. Lett. B **796**, 230–252 (2019). arXiv:1903.02209
- The NNPDF Collaboration, R.D. Ball et al., Reweighting NNPDFs: the W lepton asymmetry. Nucl. Phys. B 849, 112–143 (2011). arXiv:1012.0836
- 64. R.D. Ball, V. Bertone, F. Cerutti, L. Del Debbio, S. Forte et al., Reweighting and unweighting of parton distributions and the LHC W lepton asymmetry data. Nucl. Phys. B 855, 608–638 (2012). arXiv:1108.1758
- M. Bonvini, S. Marzani, J. Rojo, L. Rottoli, M. Ubiali, R.D. Ball, V. Bertone, S. Carrazza, N.P. Hartland, Parton distributions with threshold resummation. JHEP 09, 191 (2015). arXiv:1507.01006
- 66. S. Forte, E. Laenen, P. Nason, J. Rojo, Heavy quarks in deep-inelastic scattering. Nucl. Phys. B 834, 116–162 (2010). arXiv:1001.2312
- V. Bertone, S. Carrazza, N.P. Hartland, APFELgrid: a high performance tool for parton density determinations. Comput. Phys. Commun. 212, 205–209 (2017). arXiv:1605.02070
- V. Bertone, S. Carrazza, J. Rojo, APFEL: a PDF evolution library with QED corrections. Comput. Phys. Commun. 185, 1647 (2014). arXiv:1310.1394
- NNPDF Collaboration, R. Abdul Khalek et al., Parton distributions with theory uncertainties: general formalism and first phenomenological studies. Eur. Phys. J. C 79(11), 931 (2019). arXiv:1906.10698

- NNPDF Collaboration, R. Abdul Khalek et al., A first determination of parton distributions with theoretical uncertainties. Eur. Phys. J. C 79, 838 (2019). arXiv:1905.04311
- J.M. Campbell, R.K. Ellis, An update on vector boson pair production at hadron colliders. Phys. Rev. D 60, 113006 (1999). arXiv:hep-ph/9905386
- J.M. Campbell, R.K. Ellis, C. Williams, Vector boson pair production at the LHC. JHEP 1107, 018 (2011). arXiv:1105.0020
- J.M. Campbell, R.K. Ellis, W.T. Giele, A multi-threaded version of MCFM. Eur. Phys. J. C 75(6), 246 (2015). arXiv:1503.06182
- J.M. Campbell, J. Rojo, E. Slade, C. Williams, Direct photon production and PDF fits reloaded. Eur. Phys. J. C 78(6), 470 (2018). arXiv:1802.03021
- Z. Nagy, Three jet cross-sections in hadron hadron collisions at next-to-leading order. Phys. Rev. Lett. 88, 122003 (2002). arXiv:hep-ph/0110315
- A. Gehrmann-De Ridder, T. Gehrmann, E.W.N. Glover, A. Huss, J. Pires, Triple differential dijet cross section at the LHC. Phys. Rev. Lett. 123(10), 102001 (2019). arXiv:1905.09047
- R. Abdul Khalek et al., Phenomenology of NNLO jet production at the LHC and its impact on parton distributions. Eur. Phys. J. C 80(8), 797 (2020). arXiv:2005.11327
- 78. LHCb Collaboration, R. Aaij et al., Measurements of prompt charm production cross-sections in pp collisions at $\sqrt{s} = 5$ TeV. JHEP **06** 147, (2017). arXiv:1610.02230
- R. Gauld, Forward D predictions for pPb collisions, and sensitivity to cold nuclear matter effects. Phys. Rev. D 93(1), 014001 (2016). arXiv:1508.07629
- P. Nason, A new method for combining NLO QCD with shower Monte Carlo algorithms. JHEP 11, 040 (2004). arXiv:hep-ph/0409146
- S. Frixione, P. Nason, C. Oleari, Matching NLO QCD computations with Parton Shower simulations: the POWHEG method. JHEP 11, 070 (2007). arXiv:0709.2092
- S. Alioli, P. Nason, C. Oleari, E. Re, A general framework for implementing NLO calculations in shower Monte Carlo programs: the POWHEG BOX. JHEP **1006**, 043 (2010). arXiv:1002.2581
- T. Sjöstrand, S. Ask, J.R. Christiansen, R. Corke, N. Desai, P. Ilten, S. Mrenna, S. Prestel, C.O. Rasmussen, P.Z. Skands, An introduction to PYTHIA 8.2. Comput. Phys. Commun. 191, 159– 177 (2015). arXiv:1410.3012
- P. Skands, S. Carrazza, J. Rojo, Tuning PYTHIA 8.1: the Monash 2013 Tune. Eur. Phys. J. 74, 3024 (2014). arXiv:1404.5630
- R. Gauld, J. Rojo, Precision determination of the small-*x* gluon from charm production at LHCb. Phys. Rev. Lett. **118**(7), 072001 (2017). arXiv:1610.09373
- K.J. Eskola, I. Helenius, P. Paakkinen, H. Paukkunen, A QCD analysis of LHCb D-meson data in p+Pb collisions. JHEP 05, 037 (2020). arXiv:1906.02512
- I. Helenius, H. Paukkunen, Revisiting the D-meson hadroproduction in general-mass variable flavour number scheme. JHEP 05, 196 (2018). arXiv:1804.03557
- LHCb Collaboration, R. Aaij et al., Prompt charm production in pp collisions at sqrt(s) = 7 TeV. Nucl. Phys. B 871, 1–20 (2013). arXiv:1302.2864
- 89. LHCb Collaboration, R. Aaij et al., Measurements of prompt charm production cross-sections in *pp* collisions at $\sqrt{s} = 13$ TeV. JHEP **03**, 159 (2016). arXiv:1510.01707. [Erratum: JHEP **09**, 013 (2016), Erratum: JHEP **05**, 074 (2017)]
- PROSA Collaboration, O. Zenaiev et al., Impact of heavy-flavour production cross sections measured by the LHCb experiment on parton distribution functions at low x. Eur. Phys. J. C 75(8), 396 (2015). arXiv:1503.04581

- S. Carrazza, J.M. Cruz-Martinez, R. Stegeman, A databased parametrization of parton distribution functions. arXiv:2111.02954
- The NNPDF Collaboration, R.D. Ball et al., Fitting parton distribution data with multiplicative normalization uncertainties. JHEP 05, 075 (2010). arXiv:0912.2276
- R.D. Ball, S. Carrazza, L. Del Debbio, S. Forte, J. Gao et al., Parton distribution benchmarking with LHC data. JHEP 1304, 125 (2013). arXiv:1211.5142
- 94. F. Faura, S. Iranipour, E.R. Nocera, J. Rojo, M. Ubiali, The strangest proton? Eur. Phys. J. C 80, 1168 (2020). arXiv:2009.00014
- M. Rosenblatt, Remarks on some nonparametric estimates of a density function. Ann. Math. Stat. 27(3), 832–837 (1956)
- E. Parzen, On estimation of a probability density function and mode. Ann. Math. Stat. 33(3), 1065–1076 (1962)
- 97. K.J. Eskola, P. Paakkinen, H. Paukkunen, C.A. Salgado, EPPS21: a global QCD analysis of nuclear PDFs. arXiv:2112.12462
- A. Kusina, J.-P. Lansberg, I. Schienbein, H.-S. Shao, Gluon shadowing in heavy-flavor production at the LHC. Phys. Rev. Lett. 121(5), 052004 (2018). arXiv:1712.07024
- 99. New Muon Collaboration, M. Arneodo et al., Accurate measurement of F_2^d/F_2^p and $R_d R_p$. Nucl. Phys. B **487**, 3–26 (1997). arXiv:hep-ex/9611022
- 100. New Muon Collaboration, M. Arneodo et al., Measurement of the proton and deuteron structure functions, F_2^P and F_2^d , and of the ratio σ_L/σ_T . Nucl. Phys. B **483**, 3–43 (1997). arXiv:hep-ph/9610231
- 101. BCDMS Collaboration, A.C. Benvenuti et al., A high statistics measurement of the proton structure functions $F_2(x, Q^2)$ and *R* from deep inelastic muon scattering at high Q^2 . Phys. Lett. B **223**, 485 (1989)
- New Muon Collaboration, P. Amaudruz et al., A reevaluation of the nuclear structure function ratios for D, He, Li-6, C and Ca. Nucl. Phys. B 441, 3–11 (1995). arXiv:hep-ph/9503291
- New Muon Collaboration, M. Arneodo et al., The structure function ratios F2(li)/F2(D) and F2(C)/F2(D) at small x. Nucl. Phys. B 441, 12–30 (1995). arXiv:hep-ex/9504002
- New Muon Collaboration, M. Arneodo et al., The A dependence of the nuclear structure function ratios. Nucl. Phys. B 481, 3–22 (1996)
- European Muon Collaboration, J. Ashman et al., Measurement of the ratios of deep inelastic muon-nucleus cross-sections on various nuclei compared to deuterium. Phys. Lett. B 202, 603–610 (1988)
- 106. European Muon Collaboration, M. Arneodo et al., Measurements of the nucleon structure function in the range $0.002-\text{GeV}^2 < x < 0.17 \text{GeV}^2$ and $0.2 GeV^2 < q^2 < 8 GeV^2$ in deuterium, carbon and calcium. Nucl. Phys. B **333**, 1–47 (1990)
- 107. E665 Collaboration, M.R. Adams et al., Shadowing in inelastic scattering of muons on carbon, calcium and lead at low x(Bj). Z. Phys. C 67, 403–410 (1995). arXiv:hep-ex/9505006
- 108. European Muon Collaboration, J.J. Aubert et al., Measurements of the nucleon structure functions $F2_n$ in deep inelastic muon scattering from deuterium and comparison with those from hydrogen and iron. Nucl. Phys. B **293**, 740–786 (1987)
- BCDMS Collaboration, A.C. Benvenuti et al., Nuclear effects in deep inelastic muon scattering on deuterium and iron targets. Phys. Lett. B 189, 483–487 (1987)
- European Muon Collaboration, J. Ashman et al., A measurement of the ratio of the nucleon structure function in copper and deuterium. Z. Phys. C 57, 211–218 (1993)
- 111. New Muon Collaboration, M. Arneodo et al., The Q^2 dependence of the structure function ratio F_2^{Sn}/F_2^C in deep inelastic muon scattering. Nucl. Phys. B **481**, 23–39 (1996)

- Fermilab E665 Collaboration, M.R. Adams et al., Shadowing in the muon xenon inelastic scattering cross-section at 490-GeV. Phys. Lett. B 287, 375–380 (1992)
- 113. NuTeV Collaboration, M. Goncharov et al., Precise measurement of dimuon production cross-sections in ν_{μ} Fe and $\bar{\nu}_{\mu}$ Fe deep inelastic scattering at the Tevatron. Phys. Rev. D **64**, 112006 (2001). arXiv:hep-ex/0102049
- CHORUS Collaboration, G. Onengut et al., Measurement of nucleon structure functions in neutrino scattering. Phys. Lett. B 632, 65–75 (2006)
- 115. G. Moreno et al., Dimuon production in proton–copper collisions at \sqrt{s} = 38.8-GeV. Phys. Rev. D **43**, 2815–2836 (1991)
- 116. NuSea Collaboration, J.C. Webb et al., Absolute Drell–Yan dimuon cross sections in 800-GeV/c p p and p d collisions. arXiv:hep-ex/0302019
- J.C. Webb, Measurement of continuum dimuon production in 800-GeV/c proton nucleon collisions. arXiv:hep-ex/0301031
- FNAL E866/NuSea Collaboration, R.S. Towell et al., Improved measurement of the anti-d/anti-u asymmetry in the nucleon sea. Phys. Rev. D 64, 052002 (2001). arXiv:hep-ex/0103030
- 119. ATLAS Collaboration, G. Aad et al., Z boson production in p+Pb collisions at $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 5.02$ TeV measured with the ATLAS detector. Phys. Rev. C **92**(4), 044915 (2015). arXiv:1507.06232
- 120. CMS Collaboration, V. Khachatryan et al., Study of Z boson production in pPb collisions at $\sqrt{sNN} = 5.02$ TeV. Phys. Lett. B **759**, 36–57 (2016). arXiv:1512.06461
- 121. CMS Collaboration, V. Khachatryan et al., Study of W boson production in pPb collisions at $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 5.02$ TeV. Phys. Lett. B **750**, 565–586 (2015). arXiv:1503.05825
- 122. CMS Collaboration, A.M. Sirunyan et al., Observation of nuclear modifications in W^{\pm} boson production in pPb collisions at $\sqrt{s_{NN}} = 8.16$ TeV. Phys. Lett. B **800**, 135048 (2020). arXiv:1905.01486
- C. Anastasiou, L.J. Dixon, K. Melnikov, F. Petriello, Dilepton rapidity distribution in the Drell–Yan process at NNLO in QCD. Phys. Rev. Lett. 91, 182002 (2003). arXiv:hep-ph/0306192
- 124. A. Kusina, F. Lyonnet, D.B. Clark, E. Godat, T. Jezo, K. Kovarik, F.I. Olness, I. Schienbein, J.Y. Yu, Vector boson production in pPb and PbPb collisions at the LHC and its impact on nCTEQ15 PDFs. Eur. Phys. J. C 77(7), 488 (2017). arXiv:1610.02925
- 125. A. Kusina et al., Impact of LHC vector boson production in heavy ion collisions on strange PDFs. Eur. Phys. J. C 80(10), 968 (2020). arXiv:2007.09100
- 126. K. Kovarik et al., nCTEQ15—global analysis of nuclear parton distributions with uncertainties in the CTEQ framework. Phys. Rev. D 93(8), 085037 (2016). arXiv:1509.00792
- 127. D. de Florian, R. Sassot, Nuclear parton distributions at next to leading order. Phys. Rev. D 69, 074028 (2004). arXiv:hep-ph/0311227
- D. de Florian, R. Sassot, P. Zurita, M. Stratmann, Global analysis of nuclear parton distributions. Phys. Rev. D 85, 074028 (2012). arXiv:1112.6324
- K.J. Eskola, H. Paukkunen, C.A. Salgado, An improved global analysis of nuclear parton distribution functions including RHIC data. JHEP 07, 102 (2008). arXiv:0802.0139
- K.J. Eskola, H. Paukkunen, C.A. Salgado, EPS09: a new generation of NLO and LO nuclear parton distribution functions. JHEP 04, 065 (2009). arXiv:0902.4154
- M. Walt, I. Helenius, W. Vogelsang, Open-source QCD analysis of nuclear parton distribution functions at NLO and NNLO. Phys. Rev. D 100(9), 096015 (2019). arXiv:1908.03355
- I. Helenius, M. Walt, W. Vogelsang, TUJU21: NNLO nuclear parton distribution functions with electroweak-boson production data from the LHC. arXiv:2112.11904
- K.J. Eskola, P. Paakkinen, H. Paukkunen, Non-quadratic improved Hessian PDF reweighting and application to CMS dijet

measurements at 5.02 TeV. Eur. Phys. J. C **79**(6), 511 (2019). arXiv:1903.09832

- 134. H. Paukkunen, P. Zurita, Can we fit nuclear PDFs with the high-x CLAS data? Eur. Phys. J. C 80(5), 381 (2020). arXiv:2003.02195
- 135. E.P. Segarra et al., Extending nuclear PDF analyses into the high-x, low- Q^2 region, Phys. Rev. D **103**(11), 114015 (2021). arXiv:2012.11566
- 136. J. Rojo, Constraints on parton distributions and the strong coupling from LHC jet data. Int. J. Mod. Phys. A 30, 1546005 (2015). arXiv:1410.7728
- 137. GRAND Collaboration, J. Álvarez-Muñiz et al., The giant radio array for neutrino detection (GRAND): science and design. Sci. China Phys. Mech. Astron. 63(1), 219501 (2020). arXiv:1810.09994
- A.V. Olinto et al., POEMMA: probe of extreme multi-messenger astrophysics. PoS ICRC2017, 542 (2018). arXiv:1708.07599
- P.B. Denton, Y. Kini, Ultra-high-energy tau neutrino cross sections with GRAND and POEMMA. Phys. Rev. D 102, 123019 (2020). arXiv:2007.10334
- 140. R. Gauld, Precise predictions for multi-TeV and PeV energy neutrino scattering rates. Phys. Rev. D 100(9), 091301 (2019). arXiv:1905.03792
- The NNPDF Collaboration, R.D. Ball et al., Impact of heavy quark masses on parton distributions and LHC phenomenology. Nucl. Phys. B 849, 296 (2011). arXiv:1101.1300
- 142. R. Gauld, A massive variable flavour number scheme for the Drell–Yan process. SciPost Phys. **12**(1), 024 (2022). arXiv:2107.01226
- D. Seckel, Neutrino photon reactions in astrophysics and cosmology. Phys. Rev. Lett. 80, 900–903 (1998). arXiv:hep-ph/9709290
- I. Alikhanov, Hidden Glashow resonance in neutrino–nucleus collisions. Phys. Lett. B 756, 247–253 (2016). arXiv:1503.08817
- B. Zhou, J.F. Beacom, Neutrino–nucleus cross sections for Wboson and trident production. Phys. Rev. D 101(3), 036011 (2020). arXiv:1910.08090
- 146. B. Zhou, J.F. Beacom, W-boson and trident production in TeV– PeV neutrino observatories. Phys. Rev. D 101(3), 036010 (2020). arXiv:1910.10720
- P. Paakkinen, Light-nuclei gluons from dijet production in protonoxygen collisions. arXiv:2111.05368
- J. Ethier, N. Sato, W. Melnitchouk, First simultaneous extraction of spin-dependent parton distributions and fragmentation functions from a global QCD analysis. Phys. Rev. Lett. 119(13), 132001 (2017). arXiv:1705.05889
- 149. J.A.M. Collaboration, N. Sato, C. Andres, J. Ethier, W. Melnitchouk, Strange quark suppression from a simultaneous Monte Carlo analysis of parton distributions and fragmentation functions. Phys. Rev. D 101(7), 074020 (2020). arXiv:1905.03788
- Jefferson Lab Angular Momentum (JAM) Collaboration, E. Moffat, W. Melnitchouk, T.C. Rogers, N. Sato, Simultaneous Monte Carlo analysis of parton densities and fragmentation functions. Phys. Rev. D 104(1), 016015 (2021). arXiv:2101.04664
- 151. J.L. Albacete et al., Predictions for p+Pb Collisions at sqrt s_NN = 5 TeV. Int. J. Mod. Phys. E 22, 1330007 (2013). arXiv:1301.3395
- 152. C.H. et al., A fixed-target programme at the lhc: physics case and projected performances for heavy-ion, hadron, spin and astroparticle studies. Phys. Rep. **911**, 1–83 (2021). A fixed-target programme at the LHC: physics case and projected performances for heavy-ion, hadron, spin and astroparticle studies